



ARCTIC CHANGE AND POSSIBLE INFLUENCE ON MID-LATITUDE CLIMATE AND WEATHER

A US CLIVAR White Paper

March 2018

BIBLIOGRAPHIC CITATION

Cohen, J., X. Zhang, J. Francis, T. Jung, R. Kwok, J. Overland, P. C. Tayler, S. Lee, F. Laliberte, S. Feldstein, W. Maslowski, G. Henderson, J. Stroeve, D. Coumou, D. Handorf, T. Semmler, T. Ballinger, M. Hell, M. Kretschmer, S. Vavrus, M. Wang, S. Wang, Y. Wu, T.Vihma, U. Bhatt, M. Ionita, H. Linderholm, I. Rigor, C. Routson, D. Singh, M. Wendisch, D. Smith, J. Screen, J. Yoon, Y. Peings, H. Chen, and R. Blackport, 2018: Arctic change and possible influence on mid-latitude climate and weather. US CLIVAR Report 2018-1, 41pp, doi:10.5065/D6TH8KGW.

CONTRIBUTORS

Executive Summary

Workshop Scientific Organizing Committee: Judah Cohen and Xiangdong Zhang (co-chairs), Jennifer Francis, Thomas Jung, Ronald Kwok, and James Overland

Section I: The character and mechanisms of Arctic Amplification

Co-Leads: Patrick C. Taylor, Sukyoung Lee; *Contributors*: Frederic Laliberte, Steven Feldstein, Wieslaw Maslowski, Gina Henderson, Julienne Stroeve

Section II: Arctic and mid-latitude linkage physics

Co-leads: Jim Overland, Dim Coumou, Doerthe Handorf, Tido Semmler; *Contributors*: Thomas Ballinger, Momme Hell, Marlene Kretschmer, Steve Vavrus, Muyin Wang, Simon Wang, Yutian Wu

Section III: Next steps – Recommendations

III.1 Observations and reanalyses

Lead: Timo Vihma; *Contributors*: Uma Bhatt, Monica Ionita, Ron Kwok, Hans Linderholm, Ignatius Rigor, Cody Routson, Deepti Singh, Manfred Wendisch

III.2 Modeling recommendations

Co-Leads: Doug Smith, Thomas Jung; Contributors: James Screen, Jin-Ho Yoon, Yannick Peings, Hans Chen, Russell Blackport

EDITOR

Kristan Uhlenbrock, US CLIVAR Project Office

FRONT COVER IMAGE

Arctic sea ice. Credit: US Geological Survey.

BACK COVER IMAGES

2017 workshop participants in Washington, DC. Credit: Kristan Uhlenbrock.

Table of Contents

| EXECUTIVE SUMMARY | |
|--|----|
| I. THE CHARACTER AND MECHANISMS OF ARCTIC AMPLIFICATION | 4 |
| Observed Arctic Changes | 4 |
| Arctic amplification mechanisms | 5 |
| Inter-model spread in AA | 8 |
| Improving our understanding of AA | 9 |
| 2. ARCTIC AND MID-LATITUDE LINKAGE PHYSICS | 12 |
| Possible links between how AA manifests and mid-latitude weather | 13 |
| Hemispheric-wide response of AA | 15 |
| Regional analyses | 16 |
| Tropical influences | 20 |
| Attribution of extreme weather events | 21 |
| Potential linkage pathways and confidence | 21 |
| 3. NEXT STEPS AND RECOMMENDATIONS | 23 |
| Observations and reanalyses recommendations | 24 |
| Modeling recommendations | 29 |
| 4. REFERENCES | 35 |

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY

The Arctic has warmed more than twice as fast as the global average since the mid 20th century, a phenomenon known as Arctic amplification (AA). These profound changes to the Arctic system have coincided with a period of ostensibly more frequent events of extreme weather across the Northern Hemisphere (NH) mid-latitudes, including extreme heat and rainfall events and recent severe winters. Though winter temperatures have generally warmed since 1960 over mid-to-high latitudes, the acceleration in the rate of warming at high-latitudes, relative to the rest of the NH, started approximately in 1990. Trends since 1990 show cooling over the NH continents, especially in Northern Eurasia.

The possible link between Arctic change and mid-latitude climate and weather has spurred a rush of new observational and modeling studies. A number of workshops held during 2013-2014 have helped frame the problem and have called for continuing and enhancing efforts for improving our understanding of Arctic-mid-latitude linkages and its attribution to the occurrence of extreme climate and weather events. Although these workshops have outlined some of the major challenges and provided broad recommendations, further efforts are needed to synthesize the diversified research results to identify where community consensus and gaps exist.

Building upon findings and recommendations of the previous workshops, the US CLIVAR Working Group on Arctic Change and Possible Influence on Mid-latitude Climate and Weather convened an international workshop at Georgetown University in Washington, DC, on February 1-3, 2017. Experts in the fields of atmosphere, ocean, and cryosphere sciences assembled to assess the rapidly evolving state of understanding, identify consensus on knowledge and gaps in research, and develop specific actions to accelerate progress within the research community. With more than 100 participants, the workshop was the largest and most comprehensive gathering of climate scientists to address the topic to date. In this white paper, we synthesize and discuss outcomes from this workshop and activities involving many of the working group members.

Workshop findings

Rapid Arctic change - Emergence of new forcing (external and internal) of atmospheric circulation

Rapid Arctic change is evident in the observations and is simulated and projected by global climate models. AA has been attributed to sea ice and snow decline (regionally and seasonally varying). However this cannot explain why AA is greatest in winter and weakest in summer. It was argued at the workshop that other factors can also greatly contribute to AA including: increased downwelling longwave radiation from greenhouse gases (including greater water vapor concentrations from local and remote sources); increasing ocean heat content, due to local and remote processes; regional and hemispheric atmospheric circulation changes; increased poleward heat transport in the atmosphere and ocean; and cloud radiative forcing. In particular, there is emerging observational

evidence that an enhanced poleward transport of sensible and latent heat plays a very important role in the AA of the recent decades, and that this enhancement is mostly fueled by changes in the atmospheric circulation. We concluded that our understanding of AA is incomplete, especially the relative contributions from the different radiative, thermodynamic, and dynamic processes.

Arctic mid-latitude linkages – Focusing on seasonal and regional linkages and addressing sources of inconsistency and uncertainty among studies

The topic of Arctic mid-latitude linkages is controversial and was vigorously debated at the workshop. However, we concluded that rapid Arctic change is contributing to changes in mid-latitude climate and weather, as well as the occurrence of extreme events. But how significant the contribution is and what mechanisms are responsible are less well understood. Based on the synthesis efforts of observational and modeling studies, we identified a list of proposed physical processes or mechanisms that may play important roles in linking Arctic change to mid-latitude climate and weather. The list, ordered from high to low confidence, includes: increasing geopotential thickness over the polar cap; weakening of the thermal wind; modulating stratosphere-troposphere coupling; exciting anomalous planetary waves or stationary Rossby wave trains in winter and modulating transient synoptic waves in summer; altering storm tracks and behavior of blockings; and increasing frequency of occurrence of summer wave resonance. The pathway considered most robust is the propagation of planetary/Rossby waves excited by the diminished Barents-Kara sea ice, contributing to a northwestward expansion and intensification of the Siberian high leading to cold Eurasian winters.

Opportunities and recommendations

An important goal of the workshop was achieved: to hasten progress towards consensus understanding and identification of knowledge gaps. Based on the workshop findings, we identify specific opportunities to utilize observations and models, particularly a combination of them, to enable and accelerate progress in determining the mechanisms of rapid Arctic change and its midlatitude linkages.

Observations

Due to the remoteness and harsh environmental conditions of the Arctic, *in situ* observational time series are highly limited spatially and temporally in the region.

Six recommendations to expand approaches using observational datasets and analyses of Arctic change and mid-latitude linkages include:

- 1. Synthesize new Arctic observations;
- 2. Create physically-based sea ice-ocean surface forcing datasets;
- 3. Systematically employ proven and new metrics;
- 4. Analyze paleoclimate data and new longer observational datasets;
- 5. Utilize new observational analysis methods that extend beyond correlative relationships; and
- 6. Consider both established and new theories of atmospheric and oceanic dynamics to interpret and guide observational and modeling studies.

Model experiments

We acknowledge that models provide the primary tool for gaining a mechanistic understanding of variability and change in the Arctic and at mid-latitudes. Coordinated modeling studies should include approaches using a hierarchy of models from conceptual, simple component, or coupled models to complex atmospheric climate models or fully coupled Earth system models. We further recommend to force dynamical models with consistent boundary forcings.

Three recommendations to advance modeling and synthesis understanding of Arctic change and mid-latitude linkages include:

- 1. Establish a Modeling Task Force to plan protocols, forcing, and output parameters for coordinated modeling experiments (Polar Amplification Model Intercomparison Project; PAMIP);
- 2. Furnish experiment datasets to the community through open access (via Earth System Grid); and
- 3. Promote analysis within the community of the coordinated modeling experiments to understand mechanisms for AA and to further understand pathways for Arctic mid-latitude linkages.

1 The character and mechanisms of Arctic Amplification

n light of recent scientific advances, the community should quantify the relative importance of processes that give rise to rapid Arctic warming and determine in what measure each process modulates how Arctic warming influences mid-latitude weather and climate variability.

The Arctic has warmed more than twice as fast as the global average since the mid 20th century (e.g., Blunden and Arndt 2012), a phenomenon referred to as Arctic Amplification (AA). In particular, AA was further enhanced during 1998-2012, showing a warming rate more than six times the global average (Huang et al. 2017). The high sensitivity of the Arctic climate change has been known for some time (Manabe and Wetherald 1975). Beginning with this early paper and reiterated recently, the high sensitivity of the Arctic climate to external forcing has been largely attributed to the reduction in the Arctic surface albedo. Our understanding of the mechanisms contributing to the enhanced Arctic warming, however, has significantly evolved in the last couple of decades, finding that other mechanisms may be more important, thus altering the currently accepted chain of causality.

Observed Arctic changes

For brevity, we limit the discussion of recent Arctic climate changes to surface temperature and sea ice, even though there are other notable changes (e.g., Greenland Ice Sheet and permafrost degradation). Figure 1a shows Arctic averaged surface air temperature (SAT) trends between 1981–2014. Arctic warming is evident in these datasets, with strongest warming during fall and weakest during summer. The vertical distribution of Arctic temperature trends, as reconstructed by reanalyses, shows warming that extends throughout the troposphere but strongest near the surface (Figure 1b-e).

Arctic climate change manifests visibly in the declining perennial sea ice cover (Kwok et al. 2009; Lang et al. 2017), which has intensified over the last few decades, resulting in a record minimum sea ice extent in September 2007 and a new record in 2012 (Figure 2; e.g., Comiso et al. 2008; Zhang et al. 2008). Seasonally, sea ice decline is most prominent over the western Arctic Ocean in summer and over the Nordic/Barents/Kara seas in winter (Figure 2). Additionally, the time between the spring melt and the fall freeze-up increased by roughly 5-11 days per decade. This lengthening of the sea ice-free season has been shown to influence the interactions between the Arctic atmosphere and surface (Stroeve et al. 2014).

Despite robust observed signals of AA, our knowledge of the mechanisms contributing to AA and their seasonal dependence remains incomplete. At the workshop, we agreed that the nature of AA, including its magnitude and mechanisms, likely influences the temporal and spatial character of Arctic and mid-latitude climate and weather linkages.



Figure 1. (a) Annual (ANN) and seasonal (DJF, MAM, JJA, SON) surface air temperature (SAT) trends from 1981 to 2014 in the Arctic (black squares, north of 60°N) and for the whole globe (gray squares) using the average of four observational products (CRU, NOAA, GISS, and BEST) masked in such a way that all four products share a uniform missing data mask over the ocean. The vertical lines show trends for the average of CRU and BEST without applying this uniform mask. This line therefore indicates, in large part, the uncertainty coming from the limited observational temperature record over the Arctic ocean. (b-e) Seasonal and zonal-mean air temperature trends from 1981-2015 for the average of the MERRA, MERRA-2, ERA-Interim, JRA-55, and CFSR reanalysis products. Stippling indicates trends significant with a p < 0.05 after the false discovery rate was applied (Wilks 2006).

Arctic amplification mechanisms

The mechanisms of AA can be divided into two groups: local forcing and remote forcing. The local forcing group includes radiative forcing (from both greenhouse gases and cloudiness), sea icealbedo feedback, lapse rate feedback, and surface turbulent heat fluxes from the Arctic Ocean. The conventional viewpoint places local forcing mechanisms as the trigger in the causal chain leading to AA (Manabe and Wetherald 1975). Mechanisms in the remote forcing group represent newer research, including forcing from the mid-latitudes and tropics, which are subsequently amplified by various feedback processes.

It can often be challenging to distinguish between the local and remote forcing. For example, an increase in Arctic clouds and atmospheric water vapor could result from a local forcing if cloud properties change in response to reduced sea ice cover. Alternatively, remote forcing can alter clouds through a change in moisture transport from lower latitudes. In either case, any increase in Arctic heating will be magnified owing to a variety of positive feedbacks involving ice, snow, and particular characteristics of the Arctic atmosphere.

Perhaps the best-known sensitivity in the Arctic is the sea ice albedo feedback (Perovich et al. 2008), owing its existence to the stark difference in albedo between open water and snow-covered sea ice surfaces (cf. ~7% with ~80% reflectance, respectively). The sea ice albedo feedback links the disappearance of sea ice to Arctic lower tropospheric warming and the subsequent melting of sea ice,



Figure 2. Satellite-era Arctic sea ice trends from 1979-2016 are shown for (top) September areal extent (courtesy Patrick Taylor, NASA) and (bottom) March and September regional ice concentration trends (units: % per decade; courtesy of Julienne Stroeve, NSIDC).

and it has become common practice to conflate the two on climatological time scales (Screen and Simmonds 2010). However, modeling studies indicate that AA can occur in the absence of the sea ice albedo feedback (Alexeev et al. 2005), even though changes in sea ice have certainly altered the Arctic surface energy budget (Pistone et al. 2014). Recent research has forced us to question the role of sea ice albedo feedback in the causal chain driving AA. One outcome of the workshop was the need to disentangle the contributions of local and remote forcing on AA as a way to better guide scientific efforts on the issue of Arctic and mid-latitude linkages.

Surface turbulent fluxes of sensible and latent heat represent an important medium of transferring local forcing due to increasingly exposed warm ocean water into a mechanism for AA. Declining sea ice cover and extent (Figure 2) have enabled enhanced airsea energy exchanges in recent years (Figure 3; Boisvert et al. 2015; Taylor et al. 2018).

Regional and seasonal variations in surface turbulent flux trends (Figure 3, top panels) may be important characteristics of AA and potential Arctic and mid-latitude linkages (Honda 2009; Peings and Magnusdottir 2014; Feldstein and Lee 2014; Cohen et al. 2014; Kim et al. 2014). The largest increases in surface turbulent heat fluxes from the ocean to the atmosphere are found in the Chukchi and Kara seas. It is important to note that not all trends are positive. For instance, over the Bering Sea, Barents Sea, and the waters surrounding Greenland, both sensible (not shown) and latent heat flux trends are from the atmosphere into the ocean (negative in Figure 3 top left panel). However, over most of the Arctic, sensible and latent heat flux trends are small. An additional mechanism is that anomalous warmth in the lower atmosphere and surface are maintained longer into the early winter season, which supports larger geopotential thickness values (Figure 1, right) that, in turn, reduce poleward gradients and ultimately feed back into wind fields.

An equal, or possibly more important, sensitivity relates to the role of clouds in the surface energy budget. Arctic clouds warm the surface via enhanced downwelling longwave radiation for much of the year, except during June and July when the shortwave cloud radiative effect dominates, cooling the surface (Kay and L'Ecuyer 2013). The shortwave cloud effect is further complicated by the seasonal evolution of surface albedo. During summer, for instance, the surface albedo decreases





owing to increased open ocean areas and melt pond fraction (Intrieri et al. 2002). The surface energy budget in climate models is also very sensitive to clouds. For example, small errors in simulating cloud amount and the cloud liquid/ice water optical path may be sufficient to perturb the surface energy balance and greatly influence sea ice concentrations simulated by climate models. Results presented at the workshop indicate that the Fifth Coupled Model Intercomparison Project (CMIP5) climate models disagree about whether Arctic cloud changes dampen or amplify AA (Taylor et al. 2017). This lack of consensus among models could be due to a number of factors discussed later.

The importance of downward longwave radiation on AA and sea ice has been identified by a number of studies (Uttal et al. 2002; Francis et al. 2005; Screen 2017). With respect to sea ice cover, emerging evidence suggests that anomalous cloud cover and downward longwave radiation during winter can hinder sea ice growth, thus impacting Arctic sea ice cover the following summer (Liu and Key 2014; Lee 2014; H.-S. Park et al. 2015b). As presented at the workshop, the CMIP5 climate models indicate that changes in the downwelling clear-sky longwave flux from the atmosphere, rather than the surface albedo feedback, are the largest contributing factor to simulated AA (Taylor et al. 2017), depending on partitioning of downward longwave and shortwave radiation due to cloud effects. The downward longwave radiation trend is positive almost everywhere over the Arctic Ocean for

longwave trends are from atmosphere to surface.

all seasons (Figure 3, bottom panel). The spatial trend patterns are substantially different from the corresponding surface heat flux, which exhibits both positive and negative signs (Figure 3, top panels). This dissonance in their trend patterns is consistent with the importance of the remote driving of the downward longwave radiation trends. During the period when AA has occurred and Arctic sea ice decrease has accelerated, it has been found that poleward atmospheric heat and moisture transport has been enhanced (Zhang et al. 2008; 2013), which acts as a remote driving of formation of clouds and increase in downward longwave radiation. Based on in situ measurements over Eureka, Canada (80°N, 86°W), Doyle et al. (2011) also report that warm, moist air intrusion events and attendant cloud radiative forcing regularly occur in Arctic winter (Kapsch et al. 2016). It was found that extreme warm and moist air intrusion from the North Atlantic into the Arctic can cause extreme warming event (Kim et al. 2017). This extreme intrusion occurs associated with poleward propagation of intense storms, which could be a manifestation of a long-term poleward shift of storm tracks (e.g., Zhang, et al. 2004; Serreze and Barrett 2008; Sepp and Jaagus 2011). Other recent studies have also highlighted the importance of spring extreme moisture transport into the Arctic in controlling the minimum sea-ice extent in the following September (Kapsch et al. 2013, Yang and Magnusdottir 2017, Yang and Magnusdottir 2018). Moisture transport is most pronounced through the N. Atlantic pathway and is favored during the Atlantic blocking weather regime (Yang and Magnusdottir 2017).

A comprehensive mechanistic understanding of AA requires knowledge of the source of increased Arctic heat and water vapor, as local sensible heat flux and evaporation versus remote transport have different implications to the causal chain of events leading to AA. The primary source of the Arctic atmospheric water is currently unclear. From the local process perspective, fluxes from the Arctic Ocean are obvious candidates. But with a global reanalysis dataset, it has been shown that over the past several decades horizontal moisture transport from lower latitudes has been a predominant source (Zhang et al. 2013), which could be a significant contributor to AA in the western Arctic during both winter (D.-S. Park et al. 2015a; Gong et al. 2017) and summer (Laliberté and Kushner 2014; Ding et al. 2017).

Tropical convection may also play an important role in forcing AA via heat and moisture transports during the cold season when the strong subtropical jet provides fertile grounds for a convectiondriven Rossby wave source. Tropical convection can excite moisture intrusion events and Arctic warming on inter-decadal timescales (Lee et al. 2011; Cvijanovic et al. 2017) and in association with ENSO (Lee 2012). Furthermore, intraseasonal tropical convection also appears to influence daily Arctic surface temperature and sea ice concentration via the Madden Julian Oscillation (MJO) phase 5 in both summer and winter (Yoo et al. 2012a,b; Henderson et al. 2014). These heat and moisture transports are enhanced by poleward propagating Rossby waves, excited by the tropical convection, that constructively interfere with the climatological stationary eddies (Lee 2014; Goss et al. 2016; Cvijanovic et al 2017). Energetically, the convectively generated Rossby waves can warm the Arctic by releasing the mostly untapped zonal available potential energy, a process very effective at driving AA (Lee 2014).

Inter-model spread in AA

Despite unanimous agreement for the existence of AA, current-generation models strongly disagree on the overall strength and individual process contributions to rapid Arctic warming (Figure 4). The

causes of this large inter-model spread in Arctic warming relate to many possible limitations in our modeling capabilities. In particular, uncertainties in model parameterizations hinder our ability to predict/project future Arctic sea ice extent and its potential interaction with mid-latitudes. Cloud microphysics, convection, boundary layer processes, and surface turbulent flux parameterizations primarily developed to ensure accurate forecasts in the tropics and the mid-latitudes are inadequate at high-latitudes (Bourassa et al. 2013). In fact, because tropical convective heating also triggers Arctic warming through Rossby wave propagation, inaccuracies outside of the Arctic, such as tropical convective parameterizations, could contribute to the uncertainty in the large-scale circulation (Stevens and Bony 2013; Sohn et al. 2016), hence Arctic warming. Deficiencies have also been identified in how models approximate the surface mass and momentum budget, including: surface albedo parameterizations (Dorn et al. 2009); sea ice rheology (Girard et al. 2009); fluxes across the atmosphere-ice-ocean boundary layer (Dorn et al. 2009; Hunke 2010); cloud radiative properties and simulation (Bromwich et al. 2009), and numerical techniques (Losch et al. 2010). This wide range of relevant processes speaks to the need for coupled models to realistically represent Arctic sea ice (Deser et al. 2015). Given these limitations, perhaps it is not surprising that the current generation of models disagree on the strength of the AA (Figure 4).

Improving our understanding of AA

Improving our understanding of AA requires increased accuracy of climate models and, therefore, improved process-level



Figure 4. CMIP5 models simulations of (a) zonal-mean temperature changes normalized by the global mean change (2080-2100 minus 2005-2025) and (b-e) same as Figure 1b-e but for the CMIP5 multi-model mean historical + RCP8.5 for 1981-2015. Stippling indicates trends significant with a p < 0.05 after the false discovery rate was applied (Wilks 2006).

understanding. One major barrier to the development of the parameterizations specific to highlatitudes is the sparsity of observations, especially during the polar night. The logistics of cold and remote places demand that in situ data collection occur in short-lived and/or spatially concentrated field campaigns (Perovich et al. 1999; Wullschleger et al. 2011). Processes on scales of 1-10 km and 10 minutes to 6 hours are seldom resolved in the observational record, yet observational and modeling evidence indicates the importance of fine-scale features, especially in understanding Arctic interactions with the larger scales (Overland et al. 1995; Weiss and Marsan 2004). Moisture intrusions into the Arctic are often realized through atmospheric rivers (Liu and Barnes 2015; Baggett et al. 2016), yet they are not well represented by the current conventional climate models (Shields and Kiehl 2016). To address model deficiencies, we need ongoing and future field campaigns in all seasons that resolve key Arctic processes, including cloud-aerosol interactions, surface energy fluxes, sea ice processes, and snow on sea ice. We expect that progress on the polar atmospheric physics will be made possible through the assimilation of observations obtained during the Year of Polar Prediction and through other targeted field campaigns (e.g., MOSAiC and airborne Arctic cloud-aerosol measurements).

It has been well investigated that changes in the atmospheric circulation and resulting enhancement of poleward heat and moist air transport into the Arctic Ocean play an important role in causing Arctic warming and sea ice decrease (Rigor et al. 2002; Zhang et al. 2003). Recently studies further examined the observed structure of atmospheric warming. Although sea ice decline is found to be responsible for the recent Arctic warming (Screen and Simmonds 2010), it has recently been shown that remotely forced warming can also generate a bottom-heavy warming structure (Zhang et al. 2008; Yoo et al. 2013; Woods and Caballero 2016; Kim et al. 2017). Therefore, at least one symptom that had been perceived as key evidence of sea ice melting influencing AA could also be a consequence of warm, moist air intrusions. Whether the frequency and amplitude of moisture intrusions into the Arctic are changing remains an open question. Wood and Caballero (2016) find an increased frequency of moisture intrusions in the Barents and Kara seas, which would be attributed to changes in transient storm track dynamics (e.g. Zhang et al. 2004; Yin 2005; Villamil-Otero et al. 2018). Further research on this question is recommended.

A more realistic simulation of time-dependent conditions of the Arctic sea ice cover and its effect on air-sea interactions is needed and requires coupled models. In addition, seasonal space-time variability in the extent of snow cover over Arctic land areas, land surface water, and energy budgets of seasonal permafrost melt are not well represented in most coupled land-atmosphere-sea ice models (Vaganov et al. 2000). Disentangling the relative importance of these and other sources of uncertainty in modeling Arctic sea ice and climate presents a major challenge. Part of the solution rests in improving the representation of processes within models through increased resolution and improved parameterizations. Another part lies in increasing the number of Arctic processes included in models. There is growing interest in the combined use of global Earth system models with regional models to better characterize uncertainty and improve probabilistic projections (Giorgi 2005). We argue that it is critical to advance hierarchical climate modeling (Maslowski et al. 2012) coordinated with the future Arctic observing system.

Beyond model improvements, we recommend analyses of the chain of events leading to AA in the current generation of models. Such analyses would identify dynamical and process differences between models and observations, helping to pinpoint processes that require further observational constraint. Dynamical differences, associated with too much or too little Arctic warming, could also help the community understand the large inter-model spread. These dynamical analyses require the use of high-frequency data (daily or less; Laliberté and Kushner 2014; D.-S. Park et al. 2015; Gong et al. 2017) and/or a careful analysis of monthly changes (Krikken and Hazeleger 2015). Due to the large data volume associated with high-frequency data, the working group is aware that such an

approach would likely require a sustained focus on the development of shared diagnostic tools that could easily be ported from models to reanalyses and vice versa. We support continued efforts to archive model output at daily and subdaily scales — enabling process-level model evaluation — and recommend a focused MIP) aimed at resolving the process contributions to AA in climate models. It would be further be beneficial to the community to make the model data publicly available and preferably allow users to create web-based plotting of the archived data.

2 Arctic and mid-latitude linkage physics

Understanding Arctic and mid-latitude linkages is a societally important topic but difficult given its complexity. Arctic impacts on mid-latitudes are increasing, but they are mediated by chaotic jet stream dynamics. As noted in Section I, Arctic temperatures have experienced dramatic increases with new record highs in the winters of 2015–16 and 2016–17, with a potential to modify tropospheric and stratospheric jet streams. Such impacts will play a role in future subseasonal-to-seasonal (S2S) forecasts across the mid-latitudes. The issue is difficult as mid-latitude S2S conditions are also affected by large internal variability and mid-latitude and equatorial sea surface temperature anomalies. It appears that Arctic impacts will be regional and intermittent, clouding the identification of cause-and-effect and raising the issue of how to effectively communicate potential Arctic impacts.

Figure 5 illustrates the pathways of potential linkages from global change, through AA, to largescale atmospheric wind patterns and finally to regional weather and extreme events. Tropospheric and stratospheric jet stream responses largely characterized by internal variability, which injects intermittency into linkage pathways, are particularly uncertain.

A well-predicted response of global climate change is the amplified Arctic warming, or AA, for the reasons noted in Section I. There is a greater thermodynamic connection of the surface with the overlying atmosphere due to extensive new sea ice-free areas in autumn and thinner sea ice in

early winter months. This first link is through the thermal/ geostrophic wind relationship that relates horizontal temperature gradients to vertical shear of the wind. A recent study using a regional reanalysis with the highest spatial resolution to date has revealed the complex, fine-scale relationships between winds, sea ice, and sea surface temperature, indicating an increase in surface wind towards the ice edge from both open water and thick sea ice areas (Zhang et al. 2018).

More complexity is introduced at the next stage where thermodynamic forcing and thermal wind modification in the



Figure 5. Complexity of linkage pathways. (Figure from Cohen et al. 2014).



Figure 6. Sample geopotential height fields for 500 hPa with lower values in purple and the jet stream in white. (a) Contrasts a single, more zonal path encircling the tropospheric polar vortex versus a wavier configuration (b) with multiple low centers. (Figure from NOAA Climate.gov).

Arctic interact with the internal variability of the tropospheric jet stream (white band in Figure 6) in the sub-Arctic, given by the gradient in the geopotential height field (Shepherd 2016). The tropospheric polar vortex structure is quasi-stable but can, chaotically to some degrees, shift between pattern shapes (such as in Figure 6a,b).

The physics driving changes in geopotential heights are described by the geopotential tendency equation (Holton 1979). Geopotential heights can change and, thus, modify wind fields by i) horizontal propagation of existing jet stream features that can be considered primarily a random part of atmospheric dynamics, ii) transport of low-level, warm air into a region, or iii) warming a region locally. Part of the difficulty with linkage research is quantifying the influence of thermal heating from Arctic sources relative to the other two contributions to geopotential height changes.

A final difficulty in the linkage chain (Figure 5) is the relationship of the large-scale atmospheric circulation patterns (Figure 6), which can last for weeks or can quickly break down, affecting local weather that can lead to extreme events. For example, the low geopotential height regions in Figure 6b can spawn local weather events regimes that travel eastward slowly, on timescales of days.

Possible links between how AA manifests and mid-latitude weather

A host of mechanisms and processes influence the surface and atmospheric temperatures in the Arctic and potentially contribute to AA as discussed in Section I. In recent years, significant attention has been given to the potential influence of AA on mid-latitude weather through its influence on the background temperature gradient and possible effects on the polar jet stream and storm track. For instance, enhanced surface turbulent fluxes from the surface to the atmosphere due to reduced sea ice cover represents a possible mechanism linking AA to mid-latitude weather. However, a probability distribution of Arctic sensible and latent heat fluxes reveals that at most times the fluxes

are near zero, punctuated by significant episodic heat exchange events where surface turbulent fluxes exceed 100 W m⁻² (Taylor et al. 2018). Therefore, the spatial variability and episodic nature of surface turbulent fluxes must be considered.

This has two very important implications for AA and its linkages to mid-latitude weather. The first, and the most important, is that the exchange of sensible and latent heat fluxes from the surface is not constant in time but state-dependent. As indicated in previous studies (e.g., Rigor et al. 2002; Zhang et al. 2003; Zhang et al. 2008), there are strong heat and moisture transport from lower latitudes into the Arctic associated with the positive phase of the Arctic Oscillation (AO) or negative phase of the Arctic rapid change pattern. Under these conditions, very little exchange of heat and moisture occurs between the surface and the atmosphere owing to the associated weak vertical gradients in temperature and moisture. The lateral influx of heat and moisture due to changes in the atmospheric circulation, however, restricts sea ice growth and in some cases melts sea ice during winter (e.g., Rigor et al. 2002; Zhang et al. 2003; Zhang et al. 2008; Park et al. 2015a). However, when there is a flow of colder, drier air from the continent or solid ice pack associated with a particular atmospheric circulation pattern, such as the negative AO, an intense flux of heat and moisture occurs from the surface to the atmosphere. These conditions favor a strong forcing of the atmosphere by an ocean with no or thin ice cover, representing a state-dependent forcing. The second implication is that there is also a strong spatial variability in this forcing such that it is most prevalent in the marginal sea ice areas, such as the Barents and Kara seas.

We can also argue that hypothesized pathways linking the Arctic to mid-latitudes rely on a warming over the Arctic and not necessarily the disappearance of the sea ice. As described above, previous studies have indicated that changes in the atmospheric circulation, and their resultant poleward heat and moisture transport, play important driving role in Arctic warming and sea ice retreat (e.g., Rigor et al. 2002; Zhang et al. 2003; Zhang et al. 2008). Recent studies further suggest that a warming of the atmosphere over the Arctic through warm, moist air intrusions is an important contributor to sea ice loss (D.-S. Park et al. 2015; Woods and Caballero 2016), and these intrusions are caused by changes in the hemispheric atmospheric circulation in lower latitudes, rather than changes in the specific humidity (Lee et al. 2011; Zhang et al. 2013; Gong et al. 2017). Intruding mid-latitude warm, moist air leads to increased infrared radiation both upward and downward, the latter hindering sea ice growth (H.-S. Park et al. 2015a). This increase in downward infrared radiation arises from multiple factors, including the presence of warmer air due to both warm advection and latent heat release that results during cloud formation, as well as the increase in all three phases of water (Gong et al. 2017). This effect on sea ice is noticeable within several days of the intrusion (H.-S. Park et al. 2015a; Kapsch et al. 2016). Furthermore, studies such as D.-S. Park et al. (2015) and Gong et al. (2017) find that upward turbulent heat fluxes at the surface arise after the intrusions of warm, moist air. Therefore, even if this mechanism only partially accounts for the warming, it could have important implications for understanding linkages between the Arctic and mid-latitudes. For example, in climate model experiments that specify sea ice concentration and/or sea surface temperature anomalies, it is the upward turbulent heat fluxes from the surface that drive the Arctic and mid-latitude circulation (Deser et al. 2007). However, the aforementioned observational evidence suggests that the imposed negative sea ice concentration and positive sea surface temperature anomalies could in fact be caused by warm, moist intrusions from lower latitudes, which would result in a downward heat flux. If this is indeed correct, the causal chain of events is misrepresented in the model experiment, likely misrepresenting turbulent heat fluxes.

Hemispheric-wide response of AA

A key area of research for Arctic and mid-latitude linkages is to understand the two-way interactions between the tropospheric and stratospheric polar vortex. The jet stream from autumn to early winter is largely characterized by i) non-linear interactions between enhanced atmospheric planetary waves, such as in Figure 6, ii) irregular transitions between predominantly zonal and meridional flows, and iii) the maintenance of atmospheric blocking (near-stationary largeamplitude atmospheric waves) — all of which are not well understood or predicted by operational forecast models. The surface warming over the Arctic Ocean during the delayed re-freezing in autumn — along with increased heat fluxes and reduced vertical stability — may fuel strong storm systems to develop over the Arctic (Jaiser et al. 2012; Semmler et al. 2016; Basu et al. 2018). The non-linear interaction between storm systems and planetary-scale waves contributes to changes in atmospheric circulation, which allows enhanced upward propagation of energy in early- to mid-winter to weaken the stratospheric polar vortex. The conditions that trigger this interaction (e.g., wave structure and number: how many wavelengths there are around a latitude circle) are hard to predict, as they have a large chaotic component. Arctic and mid-latitude linkages may also be state-dependent, i.e., linkages may be more favorable in one atmospheric wave pattern than another, creating intermittency (Overland et al. 2016). The impact of anomalous transient storm systems on the growth and phasing of planetary waves, the onset and maintenance of blocks, and the strength and location of the Siberian high may be preconditioned by the state of the hemispheric atmospheric background flow.

While linkages in early winter have received the most attention by researchers owing to their influence on extreme winter weather, progress has also been made in understanding summer linkages. Here, there is an interaction of newly open water areas, atmospheric and oceanic frontal features, and phasing with high-amplitude/high-wavenumber atmospheric circulation features (Overland et al. 2012; Coumou et al. 2014). The summer season has seen an overall weakening of storm tracks over the last decades (Coumou et al. 2015), and this is also projected by future model projections (Lehmann et al, 2014). How a weakened flow might affect weather systems and especially their frequency is not fully understood (Coumou et al. 2017).

Though one might think that the concept of wavy versus zonal circulation patterns is straightforward, we have found challenges in quantifying these states. Approaches can be roughly separated into geometric and dynamic methods. The former focuses on the geometry of the circulation to characterize the departure of the flow from zonality in terms of wave amplitude, sinuosity, or circularity (Francis and Vavrus 2012; Cattiaux et al. 2016; Rohli et al. 2005; Di Capua and Coumou 2016). These metrics have the advantage of being intuitive and readily visualized from geopotential height contours, but they have been criticized for lacking a firm physical basis. By contrast, dynamically based waviness metrics, such as effective diffusivity of potential vorticity and finite-amplitude wave activity (Nakamura and Solomon 2010), are derived from first-order energy conservation principles. These measures provide a theoretical basis for relating changes in zonal wind speed to accompanying changes in wave amplitude, at least under idealized conditions. Such approaches are being applied in climatological studies of circulation trends and extreme weather events related to amplified flow patterns (Chen et al. 2015), but their derivation is more technical and their application more involved than recent geometric methods. An example of the results from sinuosity is shown in Figure 7. The time series for the North Atlantic (top) shows a

weak trend and highlights year-to-year internal variability in such indices. The bottom diagram highlights the regional and seasonal nature of long-term positive trends.

At this point, there is no scientific consensus on which waviness metric or even category of methods is preferable. Our field may benefit from the variety of approaches to sort the most useful measures of waviness. In the meantime, the diversity of employed metrics complicates direct comparisons and conclusions drawn among studies. For example, Francis and Vavrus (2012) reported increasing wave amplitudes over the North American-Atlantic region during recent decades, whereas Barnes and Polvani (2015) applied a different wave-amplitude definition over the same domain and generally did not find increases observed in the past or projected into the future. More recent studies suggest complex circulation behavior, consisting of opposing trends in waviness depending on season, longitude, and latitude. For instance, future climate projections exhibit a trend towards increased sinuosity over the North American sector only, while other sectors exhibit unchanged or decreased waviness/blockings (Cattiaux et al. 2016, Di Capua and Coumou 2016; Peings et al. 2017; Vavrus et al. 2017). However, these changes are subject to high uncertainties due to internal variability and competing effect of low-latitude versus high-latitude warming on the response of the mid-latitude atmospheric dynamics (Peings et al. 2017, Deser et al. 2015, Blackport and Kushner 2017).

Regional Analyses

Asia





Figure 7. ERA-Interim recent trends in sinuosity. a) Time series of Atlantic JFM sinuosity, with a 5-year spline smoothing, and b) longest significant trends in sinuosity for all geographic domains (rows) and seasons (columns). Colors represent trends in standard deviation (SD) per decade. (Figure from Cattiaux et al. 2016).

It has been well understood that AO modulates Asia surface air temperatures through altering warm and moist air transport (e.g., Thompson and Wallace 1998). Associated with positive (negative) AO, warm (cold) winter occurs in Eurasia and the Arctic and sea ice extent decreases (increases) (e.g., Rigor et al. 2002; Zhang et al. 2003). Honda et al. (2009) specifically examined a tropospheric dynamical pathway in which negative sea ice and positive air temperature anomalies



Figure 8. Observed (top) and modeled (bottom) ensemble-mean responses to reduced sea ice over Barents-Kara seas for the subseasonal evolution of the polar cap height anomaly (PCH; shading is standard deviation) as a function of pressure (hPa; Figure from Kim et al. 2014).

over the Barents-Kara seas during autumn cause cold Eurasia-Far East temperatures in mid-tolate winter. In the troposphere, persistent constructive interference of lower-atmospheric warming with atmospheric Rossby waves into December/January may induce a negative AO-like pattern, which may continue into February/March. Kim et al. (2014) investigated the stratosphere pathway from both observational analysis and modeling experiments and found that sea ice loss can induce vertical propagation of planetary wave energy, which weakens the stratospheric polar vortex and then propagates wave energy downward into the troposphere, maintaining an amplified jet-stream pattern into mid-to-late winter (Figure 8).

In December and January, the additional oceanic heat and moisture release to the Arctic atmosphere can increase Siberian snow cover (Wegmann et al. 2015). The increased snow cover may enhance continental cooling and troughing over East Asia while strengthening the Siberian high upstream over northwest Eurasia. A ridge over northwestern Eurasia with a trough over northeastern Eurasia is favorable for the direct forcing of planetary waves with enhanced vertical propagation of wave energy into the stratosphere (Cohen et al. 2007; Nakamura et al. 2015). This can lead to wave breaking and disruption of the stratospheric polar vortex (Jaiser et al. 2016).

Such a negative AO-like circulation tends to produce atmospheric blocking over the Ural regions with an enhanced Siberian high (Hopsch et al. 2012; Mori et al. 2014). Such dynamically forced links can be extracted from observational data using causal discovery algorithms (Figure 9; from Kretschmer

et al. 2016), indicating that these are real pathways and not spurious correlations. Figure 9 illustrates that low sea ice concentrations over the Barents-Kara seas lead to high pressure over Ural mountains, which leads to upward wave propagation ("v-flux") and weakening of the stratospheric polar vortex. The anticyclonic anomaly first occurs over Barents-Kara the seas and Ural regions, bringing cold air from the Arctic to central Asia, which extends southeastward owing to a strengthened Siberian high. This southward flow of Arctic air has been implicated in



Figure 9. Causal pathways between different Arctic actors extracted from observations. Blue arrows indicate a negative causal influence, red arrows a positive causal influence, and the number next to the arrows indicates the lag in months. The regional actors, Barents-Kara sea ice concentration (BK-SIC), Ural region sea level pressure (Ural-SLP), Siberian sea level pressure (Sib-SLP), and East Asia snow cover (EA-snow), are presented according to their approximate geographical location. The hemispheric actors (Arctic Oscillation (AO), upward wave propagation (v-flux), and polar vortex (PoV)), are presented according to their approximate latitude and pressure levels. (Figure from Kretschmer et al. 2016).

more frequent or intensified cold surges over East Asia (Overland et al. 2015; Zuo et al. 2016). These processes are complicated by Arctic sea ice feedbacks (Li and Wang 2014; Luo et al. 2016; McCusker et al. 2016). While model simulations exhibit uncertainties in the Siberian high response, there is increasing evidence for the aforementioned processes taking place in recent decades.

North America

Potential connections between the North American Arctic and mid-latitudes depend on the constructive or destructive interactions with locations of existing large-scale waves in the jet stream. Climatological waves during winter usually consist of a ridge of higher geopotential heights over the northeastern Pacific and/or Greenland along with a trough of lower heights over central and eastern North America (Figure 6b), although a great deal of interannual variability is common. Of particular interest is the winter cooling trend in eastern North America since 1990 (Cohen et al. 2014). Although this trend coincides with Arctic warming (Kug et al. 2015; Lee et al. 2015; Cohen 2016), studies have also pointed to internal variability (Baxter and Nigam 2015) and influences from the tropical Pacific (Basu et al. 2013; Sun et al. 2016). Very recent work suggests a tropical response to Arctic warming that feeds back to the Arctic (Cvanovic et al 2017). Furthermore, Ayarzagüena and Screen (2016) and Trenary et al. (2016) do not see an increase in the number of cold events in data or future model projections.

The potential for the Arctic to influence eastern North America involves a modification and added persistence to the existing long-wave pattern. Figure 10 (left) shows the pattern of near-surface air temperatures that occurs during eastern North America cold events (note the warm Arctic/ cold continent type pattern with positive temperature anomalies near southern Baffin Bay and in



Figure 10. (left) Surface temperature anomalies (K) and (right) 250 hPa geopotential height anomalies (m, shading) during North American cold spells as determined in the red box region. Only anomalies exceeding the 95% confidence level derived from a random Monte Carlo sampling procedure are shown. The data covers ERA-20C DJFs over the period 1900–2010. (Figure from Messori et al. 2016).

Alaska/East Siberia). Figure 10 (right) is the corresponding 250 hPa geopotential height anomaly field for cold events in eastern North America. Higher anomalies are collocated with the two regions of positive temperature anomalies, suggesting a surface/geopotential thickness connection. Higher regional Arctic geopotential heights increase the likelihood of Alaskan and/or Greenland blocks; further analyses suggest that these regional blocks are independent features. The geopotential height ridge along the US West Coast and the low heights over eastern North America are an amplification of the climatological late-autumn/early-winter wave pattern. The anomaly pattern over the North Atlantic Ocean exhibits a strong downstream storm track coincident with eastern North America cold events. While these historical teleconnections in Figure 10 do not necessarily involve Arctic change, Kug et al. (2015) suggest a recent (1980-2014) winter connection between warm temperatures in the Chukchi Sea and cold spells in eastern North America. Further, extreme sea ice loss and warm temperatures in the Chukchi region during November 2016 were consistent with this pattern, including a northward extension of the western ridge into the central Arctic along with an eastern cold event in early December 2016. Likewise, Ballinger et al. (2017) and Chen and Luo (2017) found variations in sea ice freeze onset in Baffin Bay and regional positive sea surface temperature anomalies were linked to 500-hPa blocking patterns and years of extreme late freeze conditions since 2006. Thus, it is overly simplistic to say that the Arctic could cause eastern North American cold spells, but near-future Arctic change has the potential to reinforce such cold events through tendencies to trigger the formation of Alaskan and Greenland blocks.

Europe

As is the case everywhere, potential linkages between Arctic warming and weather in Europe are complex in the sense that severe weather involves multiple causes. Greenland blocking tends to be associated with an abnormally southerly latitude of the storm track across the eastern Atlantic, which favors cold winters in northwestern Europe (Woollings et al. 2010). Evidence of connectivity between Barents-Kara sea ice loss and winter weather in northern Europe has been reported (Petoukhov and Semenov 2010; Orsolini et al. 2012; Liptak and Strong 2014), although variability in Europe's weather is principally associated with the North Atlantic Oscillation (NAO) and high-

pressure cold air masses from the east. Over the North Atlantic, understanding NAO variability is complicated by differing factors that affect the strength and location of the Aleutian Low and Bermuda/Azores high, which, in turn, affect the strength and position of the eddy-driven jet. Further complexity is introduced by factors affecting the east Atlantic pattern, which is related to blocking over the eastern North Atlantic (Handorf and Dethloff 2012; Hall et al. 2015). Changes in the NAO and east Atlantic indices explain about 60% of the variability in the jet stream shift and strength. The primary influence of the North Atlantic eddy-driven jet stream on climate variability in northern and central Europe — together with the multitude of potential drivers for the variability of the eddy-driven jet, including North Atlantic SST, ENSO, guasi-biennial oscillation, and the highly non-linear intractions between the synoptic and planetary waves — point to large uncertainty in detecting robust impacts of Arctic climate changes on weather and climate over the North Atlantic-European region. Modeling experiments show a diversity of NAO and stratospheric polar vortex response to reduced Arctic sea ice. The atmospheric response is dependent on the pattern (Sun et al. 2015; Screen 2017), on the amplitude (Pethoukov and Semenov 2010, Peings and Magnusdottir 2014, Semenov and Latif 2015, Chen et al. 2016), and even in certain studies on the sign of sea ice anomalies (Liptak and Strong 2014). Dedicated multimodel experiments with coordinated protocol in sea ice prescription are needed to reconcile model results, as discussed in Section 3.

Tropical influences

Observational studies suggest that tropical intraseasonal variations (e.g., MJO) may modulate Arctic temperature and atmospheric circulation (Yoo et al. 2013). Tropical influences stem from converging northward heat and moisture fluxes into the sub-Arctic, as well as through a stratospheric pathway from which anomalously warm Pacific sea surface temperatures during El Niño affect sub-Arctic weather conditions. Positive Pacific and/or Atlantic Ocean sea surface temperature anomalies can influence high-amplitude, stationary jet stream pattern anomalies (Basu et al. 2013; Sato et al. 2014; Cohen 2016). For example, Lee et al. (2015) found that the anomalously cold North American winter of 2013–14 was a result of the combination of anomalously warm sea surface temperatures in the tropical western Pacific, anomalously warm sea surface temperatures in the extratropical Pacific, and low sea ice concentration on the North Pacific side of the Arctic.

Cold Arctic outflows often intensify cyclonic disturbances that originate in mid-latitudes. The combination of extremely cold air with tropical inflow that occurs in typical/extratropical storms created recent severe weather events, such as Snowmaggedon in 2010, Superstorm Sandy in 2012, and the eastern North American cold outbreaks in January 2014 and February 2015. In early 2016, an extreme Arctic warming episode occurred concurrently with several extreme events worldwide, including heavy snow in the southwestern and northeastern US and over portions of Europe, as well as flooding in Great Britain and Ireland. These events also coincided with the near-record El Niño in 2016, which had a strong teleconnection influence conflating the impacts of Arctic influence, complicating attribution (Wang et al. 2017). Future progress on Arctic linkages and mid-latitude weather cannot remain an Arctic-only activity. The combination of Arctic forcing of mid-latitude weather linkages, combined with internal variability and equatorial and mid-latitude sea surface temperature forcings, provide a clear pathway forward for improving S2S weather outlooks.

Attribution of extreme weather events

The literature suggests that most linkages are regional and episodic, with timescales of weeks to a few months (Overland et al. 2016). As noted in earlier sections, the jet stream can act as a bridge between AA forcing and mid-latitude weather events. However, as noted earlier, there are many influences competing to modify mid-latitude weather including internal variability, and sometimes these other competing factors constructively and destructively interfere with Arctic forcing. A case for a potential linkage was December 2010, when a late freeze-up in Baffin Bay caused warm regional temperature anomalies and the dilation of upper-level atmospheric pressure surfaces (Ballinger et al. 2017). This contributed to the formation of a block in the geopotential height field, which in turn resulted in cold temperature anomalies in the eastern US. Rather than extremely cold temperatures, the main impact of this event was to increase the duration of the cold spell (Francis et al. 2017). Taken over a timescale of a whole season, however, there is less evidence for linkage impacts. Screen and Simmonds (2014) note the lack of changes in cold seasons during the last three decades and discount Arctic impacts based on seasonal and large-domain statistics, which may actually obscure the response as patterns align differently from one year to the next. Furthermore, Screen et al. (2015) and Ayarzaguena and Screen (2016) show future decreases in the frequency of occurrence of record-breaking cold seasons.

Often two or more weather events occur simultaneously owing to an amplified ridge/trough pattern across a continent. One example was the blizzard of February 2010 in the Washington, DC-region, referred to as Snowmageddon, in which cold air from the north met unusually warm, moist air from the south boosted by the coincident El Niño. A second example is hurricane Sandy in October 2012, one of the costliest hurricanes in US history. An extratropical weather system from the west merged with hurricane Sandy as it moved north, creating an intense, hybrid storm. Sandy tracked westward instead of a more normal track out to sea, owing to an atmospheric block southwest of Greenland. The storm surge, augmented by sea level rise, flooded about 1000 km of the eastern seaboard, including the New York subway system. It has been suggested that the exceptionally warm Arctic may have strengthened the blocking high that steered Sandy on its unusual path at the time (Greene et al. 2013).

Potential linkage pathways and confidence

Future progress on Arctic linkages to mid-latitude weather cannot remain an Arctic-only activity. The combination of Arctic forcing of mid-latitude weather linkages, combined with internal variability and equatorial and mid-latitude sea surface temperature forcings, provide a clear pathway forward for improving S2S weather outlooks.

Based on results from observational and modeling studies, physical processes or mechanisms have been proposed that may explain linkages between Arctic amplification and changes in mid-latitude climate and weather patterns. This list is not exhaustive and is ordered from high to low confidence based on the consensus of the scientists attending the workshop:

1. Low Barents-Kara sea ice favors a northwestward expansion and intensification of the Siberian high, contributing to cold Asian winters

- 2. Arctic warming causes increased geopotential thickness over the polar cap or regionally, leading to an equatorward shifted jet stream across the mid-latitude, which may have constructive/destructive interference with climatological ridging, and associated weather anomalies (e.g., colder temperatures, increased snowfall).
- 3. Weakening of horizontal temperature gradients and the thermal wind, working in opposition to prevailing wind direction
- 4. Modulating stratosphere-troposphere coupling
- 5. Exciting anomalous planetary waves or stationary Rossby waves in winter, weaker transient synoptic waves in summer and occurrence of blocks in all seasons.
- 6. Altering storm tracks and changes in the latitude of jet stream flow
- 7. Increasing frequency of occurrence of wave resonance

3 Next steps and recommendations

A n important goal of the workshop was achieved: to hasten progress towards consensus understanding and identification of knowledge gaps. Based on the workshop findings, we identify specific opportunities to utilize observations and models, particularly a combination of them, to enable and accelerate progress in determining the mechanisms of rapid Arctic change and its mid-latitude linkages.

Observations and reanalyses recommendations

Improvement of observational information concerning the Arctic can be achieved via i) better identification of datasets and assimilation of existing *in situ* and remote sensing observations into atmospheric and oceanic reanalyses, ii) increasing the spatial and temporal coverage of observations, and iii) developing new observational methods.

Forcing datasets available to investigate Arctic and mid-latitude linkages

To analyze the atmospheric response to changes in the Arctic, accurate data are needed for Arctic surface air pressure, atmospheric temperature profiles, sea ice concentration and thickness, snow extent and thickness, and soil moisture (e.g., Figure 11). These data will aid in assessing the realism of reanalysis fields as well as output from numerical weather prediction and climate models. They can also provide lower boundary conditions for atmospheric models and be assimilated into reanalyses.

Information on surface air pressure and air temperature profiles is vital for the analyses of Arctic and mid-latitude linkages. The surface air pressure field in the Arctic was considered to be reasonably well captured by atmospheric reanalyses already a decade ago (Bromwich and Fogt 2007). However, Inoue et al. (2009) found that poor coverage of drifting buoy data prior to 1979 led to inaccuracies in reanalyses and numerical forecasts. Inoue et al. (2009) further pointed out that the observational record may deteriorate in the future due to fewer opportunities for buoy deployments over the sea ice. The global surface temperature field is relatively accurate during the satellite era, and observations are available from various government centers (e.g., Operational Sea Surface Temperature and Sea Ice Analysis (OSTIA)). Although the effects of sea surface temperature changes on mid-latitude weather has been studied (Screen et al. 2012), the importance of the accuracy of the sea surface temperature datasets has not received much attention, but it is probably not a major issue in studies addressing the satellite era.

To assess the response of the Arctic atmosphere to changes in sea ice cover, a realistic representation of its temporal evolution is crucial. In general, the state is characterized by the sea ice concentration, thickness distribution, and snow depth. Since the advent of satellite multi-channel passive microwave

observation systems in 1979, it has been possible to monitor the sea ice extent with a temporal resolution of less than a day and spatial resolution of about 25 km. Changes in the multiyear ice coverage (frequently used as a proxy for ice thickness) can also be estimated using passive and active microwave instruments on satellite platforms (Comiso 2012). During the ice growth season, estimates of monthly fields of sea ice thickness can now be derived from satellite altimeters (lidar and radar) at a fairly coarse resolution of about 25 km (Kwok et al. 2009).

Not only is the abundance of open water important for assessing the atmospheric response, but also the thin ice (less than ~0.5 m) coverage within each grid element is essential. Available large-scale datasets are not tailored to provide this portion of the ice thickness distribution, thus it is essential that a 'realistic' dataset is synthesized using available observations for use in simulations. In parallel, an understanding of the sensitivity of the atmospheric responses to time-varying ice conditions should be developed,



Figure 11. Map of *in situ* observations on June 28, 2017 of surface temperature (colored circles) and air temperature (colored triangles) from the International Arctic Buoy Programme (IABP); analyses of SST from NOAA OISST; and ice concentration from NSIDC Daily Polar Gridded Sea Ice Concentration. Also shown are the positions of land stations (black dots; courtesy of Wendy Ermold, University of Washington).

such that the shortcomings of available datasets could be better identified. There is an urgent need for more accurate information on sea ice and snow properties in conditions of compact ice cover (> 90% ice concentration) in winter and for better distinguishing between melt ponds and leads in summer.

Large-scale anomalies in soil moisture may generate surface temperature anomalies, which in turn effect planetary wave patterns and associated teleconnections. In addition, soil moisture may serve as an indicator of the Arctic's influence on the hydroclimate in different regions. One of the only long-term observational datasets of global surface soil moisture is assembled from multiple active and passive remote sensors by the European Space Agency (ESA), covering the period from 1978–2015 with 0.25° resolution (Liu et al. 2012). From 2002 to present, the Gravity Recovery and Climate Experiment (GRACE) satellite provides estimates of drought, through measurements of total terrestrial water storage in addition to surface soil moisture (Houborg et al. 2012). One of the limitations of such datasets is that they are only available at the monthly resolution. Soil moisture data with a higher temporal resolution (i.e., 3 hours) are available through data assimilation products

like the Global Land Data Assimilation System (GLDAS), allowing more detailed investigations of the links between Arctic and mid-latitude extreme events that occur on sub-monthly timescales. Finally, more recent satellite missions, including ESA's Soil Moisture and Ocean Salinity (SMOS) launched in 2009 and NASA's Soil Moisture Active Passive (SMAP) launched in 2015, are aimed at providing high-resolution soil moisture measurements with global coverage in the near future.

High-quality observations of terrestrial snow cover are needed, as snow insulates the atmosphere from the ground heat source in autumn, insulates the ground from cold winter air, reflects most of spring insolation, and may contribute to the intensification of extended Ural and Siberian high pressure systems. Spring snow melt is important for the transition towards summer, controlling the strength and timing of processes involving the albedo feedback. Different datasets give contrasting results for the trend of Eurasian snow cover in autumn, and a recent study suggests that there are large spatial variations among datasets (Wegmann et al. 2017). The spring and early summer decline of terrestrial snow cover is evident, being twice as fast in June as the Arctic sea ice decline in September (Derksen et al. 2015). Long-term observations on snow water equivalent are limited in the high Arctic. Even GlobSnow, considered the most reliable snow water equivalent dataset, is inadequate for identifying the exact date of snowmelt. Snow products need to be improved in the Arctic for use in understanding climate trends and mechanisms. Observations of permafrost temperature and its relationship with snow depth have become available in recent decades (Romanovsky et al. 2010).

New observational datasets and reanalyses that span most of the 20th century

Most of the research on past linkages between the Arctic and mid-latitudes is restricted to the period since 1979. To extend the time series and to investigate the effects of AA prior to the satellite era, additional sources of information are needed. For example, Walsh et al. (2015) have estimated the Arctic sea ice concentration from 1850 to 1979 based on ship observations, compilations by naval oceanographers, and analyses by national ice services. Monthly data are available in 0.25° x 0.25° resolution. Information on long-term snow, lake ice, and river ice data from the Eurasian Arctic exist at least in written archives, if not in digital format. Digitally available data include several long time series from the Scandinavian Arctic, ice breakup data from the Torne River since 1693, and snow cover data from Abisko, Sweden, since 1913, among others. A climatology of visually observed cloudiness over the Norwegian, Barents, and Kara seas is available since the late 19th century (Chernokulsky et al. 2017).

The reanalyses data starting from the late 1800s or 1900 are summarized in Table 1, along with information on spatial resolution and respective references. Two atmosphere-only reanalyses are available: the NOAA 20th century reanalysis (20CR) and the ECWMF's atmospheric reanalysis of the 20th century (ERA-20C). These reanalyses are generated by forcing the models with historical, time-varying sea surface temperature, sea ice concentration, and radiative fluxes, while assimilating surface air pressure observations. The 20CR reanalysis has a longer temporal coverage and provides a 56-member ensemble. The ERA-20C does not include an ensemble but has a higher horizontal (Table 1), vertical (91 levels relative to 28 levels in 20CR), and time (3-hourly compared to 6-hourly for 20CR) resolution. Both reanalyses are influenced by changes in the observational network of different variables. Due to its ensemble, the 20CR allows for a comprehensive examination of uncertainties. However, the higher resolution in the ERA-20C provides opportunities to study

Table 1. Atmospheric and oceanic reanalysis datasets covering at least 100 years.

| Name | Resolution | Coverage | Reference |
|-------------------------------|---------------|--------------------------------|-------------------------|
| 20CR (V2c) (Atmosphere) | 2° x 2° | 1850 – 2014 (V2: 1971-2010) | Compo et al. (2011) |
| ERA-20C (Atmosphere) | 1° x 1° | 1900 – 2010 | Poli et al. (2016) |
| CERA-20C (Atmosphere + Ocean) | 1° x 1° | 1900 – 2010 | Laloyaux et al. (2016) |
| EN.4.2.0 (Ocean) | 1° x 1° | 1900 – up to date | Good et al. (2013) |
| SODA2.2.4 (Ocean) | 0.25° x 0.25° | 1871 – 2008 | Carton and Giese (2008) |

finer-scale processes. A coupled atmosphere-ocean reanalysis has been produced by the ECMWF, covering the same period as ERA-20C. In addition, two long-term ocean reanalyses are available. Using reanalyses in studies of AA and Arctic mid-latitude interactions, one should be aware of their errors and uncertainties, which are largest for clouds (Liu and Key 2016), Arctic boundary layer variables (Jakobson et al. 2012), as well as radiative and turbulent surface fluxes (Tastula et al. 2013). Fortunately the synoptic- and large-scale atmospheric circulation is better represented, although the products for years prior to 1979 suffer from the lack of assimilation of satellite data.

Paleoclimate perspective

Paleoclimate data offer centennial- to millennial-scale perspectives on environmental changes. Key intervals in Earth's past provide potential analogues to assess the impacts of Arctic warming on the mid-latitudes. For example, the early Holocene (~10,000 – 8,000 years ago) is one such interval when the Arctic and high-latitudes received enhanced average annual insolation with respect to the equator relative to the present, reducing the latitudinal temperature gradient. Also, on more recent timescales (e.g., over the past two millennia) variations in the mid-latitude and Arctic temperature gradient have occurred.

Paleoclimate archives include tree rings, sediments (lake, marine, and peat), speleothems, and glacier ice cores. Lake and marine sediments, as well as glacier ice cores, provide records of climate (e.g., temperature, moisture, and sea ice) over timescales from centuries to millennia. Annually resolved records, such as tree rings, provide high-resolution information, usually over shorter timescales of several parameters, including temperature, precipitation, and atmospheric circulation. The increasing number of gridded tree ring reconstructions facilitate detailed studies of Arctic impacts on mid-latitude climate during the last two millennia. Recent and ongoing paleoclimate data synthesis efforts give a unique opportunity to address the impacts of the Arctic on mid-latitude climate on a hemispheric scale: The Past Global Changes (PAGES) 2k project has synthesized over 600 global high-resolution temperature reconstructions. Presently, several regional, highly resolved (in time and space) reconstructions of drought and temperature exist for North America, Europe, and Asia, as well as for the whole Northern Hemisphere (Anchukaitis et al. 2017). Such products, together with reconstructions of Arctic climate conditions including sea ice changes (Kinnard et al. 2011), provide



Figure 12. Fourty-years of smoothed reconstructed late summer Arctic sea ice extent with 95% confidence interval (red line) and modern observations (black line) from 800 to present. (Figure from Kinnard et al. 2011).

Process-level observations and new methods

excellent means for fingerprinting regional mid-latitude impacts on Arctic climate change (Figure 12). Also, on longer timescales, such comparisons will soon become feasible. Preliminary global Holocene paleoclimate datasets have been published for temperature reconstructions (Marcott et al. 2013), and more comprehensive efforts to synthesize Holocene temperature and moisture records are underway.

Together, paleoclimate archives and recent data compilations will enable us to characterize past climate variability including Arctic sea ice extent and the Northern Hemisphere latitudinal temperature gradient, and to test if these changes had an impact on circulation and mid-latitude drought on timescales from centuries to millennia.

Process-level observations from the Arctic originate from a limited number of partly permanent ground-based stations in the terrestrial Arctic (e.g., the International Arctic Systems for Observing the Atmosphere (IASOA)) and measurement campaigns (e.g., ship, aircraft) over the Arctic Ocean, mainly during spring and summer. Additional observations are needed of interactions between the open sea and atmosphere, sea ice and atmosphere, as well as terrestrial snow/ice and atmosphere. Among the key processes are the local and regional atmospheric responses to surface heating (e.g., due to loss of sea ice or snow), which depends on the physics of the boundary layer, cloud formation and persistence, vertical and horizontal distribution of radiative and turbulent energy fluxes, and baroclinicity around the lateral boundaries of the surface heat source. The observations should include solar (0.2-5 µm, shortwave) and terrestrial/thermal-infrared (3-50 µm, longwave) radiative fluxes; turbulent fluxes of momentum, heat, and moisture; and the effects of the fluxes on cloud formation and lifetime, air temperature, humidity, and wind in local and regional scales.

Recent advances in observation technology provide improved opportunities to quantify the state of the atmosphere, cryosphere, and the ocean. There is potential for a more extensive application of unmanned aerial vehicles (UAVs) in local and regional scales. Vertical profiles of air temperature, as well as wind speed and direction up to roughly 2 km, can be measured using small, cost-effective UAVs (Jonassen et al. 2015), and activities are ongoing to assimilate the data into numerical weather prediction models. Regional-scale UAV measurements are possible by using long-range aircraft, some of which can also release dropsondes (Intrieri et al. 2014). Further, controlled meteorological balloons have a high potential to contribute to regional wind and temperature observations from the Arctic. The balloons can drift for a few thousand kilometers horizontally, taking vertical soundings of

wind and temperature (Hole et al. 2016). We have already developed the technology to extensively use UAVs and balloons for observing the Arctic atmosphere, but the actual advance is hampered by limited financial resources and various legal regulations. Furthermore, the instrumentation and operation range of manned research aircraft have improved, allowing studies covering wider regions, but also faces the same limitations.

Major advances have also been made in ground/ship/ice-based remote sensing of the Arctic atmosphere. High-resolution vertical profiling of air temperature, humidity, and cloud ice and water content is now possible using scanning multi-wavelength microwave radiometers and Doppler cloud radars, as well as wind profiling using sodars, lidars, radars, and passive solar sensors. The new methods for *in situ* observations and surface-based remote sensing will be important in filling the existing major gap of data on the vertical profiles throughout the Arctic troposphere. Developments in autonomous buoys, floats, and platforms to observe the ocean (Lee et al. 2016) and sea ice (Jackson et al. 2013) yield possibilities to better quantify i) the instantaneous lower boundary conditions for the Arctic and mid-latitude atmosphere, and ii) the heat capacity of the ocean and sea ice, which is important for seasonal forecasts.

To best utilize the existing and new observational methods, data should be collected during dedicated field campaigns, by regular observations at well-instrumented super sites (such as the IASOA observatories), and by satellites. Field campaigns should be performed in different seasons, as the surface thermal forcing to the Arctic atmosphere strongly depends on the season, as also does the atmospheric response to surface forcing. Surface-based measurements should be carried out in different conditions over various surface types with a focus on vertical profiles of mean variables, as well as turbulent and radiative fluxes, and airborne measurements are needed to observe the spatial variability. The observations should be supplemented by process model experiments to i) evaluate the model performance, ii) evaluate the factors controlling the fluxes, and iii) improve flux parameterizations. The year-round drifting ice station MOSAiC — planned from autumn 2019 to autumn 2020 — supported by research aircraft observations (e.g., planned activities in the framework of the (AC)³ project, Wendisch et al. (2017)), other research vessel cruises, enhanced activities at IASOA stations, and various model experiments are expected to advance understanding of local and remote drivers of the AA and the processes that result in teleconnections from the Arctic to mid-latitudes.

Metrics to identify Arctic and mid-latitude linkages

Different metrics, applied to observations, reanalyses, and climate model output, can be used to analyze the relationships between conditions in the Arctic and mid-latitudes, and the mechanisms potentially responsible for these relationships. Among the most direct measures of the Arctic effects on mid-latitudes are the occurrence, duration, and intensity of cold-air outbreaks. AA tends to reduce their intensity but simultaneously favor more meridional circulation patterns, which may favor their increased frequency and persistence. Metrics applied to quantify the meridionality of the jet stream include the meridional circulation index, the frequency of occurrence of high-amplitude wave patterns, the meandering index, and sinuosity (Francis and Vavrus 2015; Di Capua and Coumou 2016; Cattiaux et al. 2016).

Developments in novel analysis methods have resulted in application of new metrics. Clustering of patterns of different variables, for example applying self-organizing maps (SOMs), yields

information on their relationships, which can be further quantified — by dividing temporal changes into contributions due to changes in a) frequency of occurrence of patterns, b) intensity of patterns (e.g., warming or decrease in sea ice or snow cover), and c) both of them (Francis and Skific, 2015). To test for conditionally dependent relationships, we can apply a multivariate approach called causal effect networks (CEN). The CEN algorithm distinguishes between spurious correlations and causal relationships. Kretschmer et al. (2016) applied the method to test the hypothesis about Arcticinduced drivers of the wintertime stratospheric polar vortex. They concluded that the reduction in Barents-Kara sea ice in autumn causes an increased surface air pressure over the Ural Mountains, followed by an increased vertical wave activity flux and a weakened stratospheric polar vortex (Figure 9). The CEN algorithm has limitations: the causal interpretations are only possible with respect to the time series included in the analysis, whereas the excluded external drivers may affect the network structure. Hence, a more sophisticated method, the response-guided causal precursor detection (RG-CPD), has been developed. Also, the maximum covariance analysis (MCA) method has been applied to evaluate climate model output using a reanalysis as a reference. It revealed that atmosphere-only simulations of ECHAM6 climate model did not reproduce the negative AO/NAO response to Arctic sea-ice loss seen in ERA-Interim reanalysis (Handorf et al. 2015).

To progress, we need a standardization of metrics so that various studies can be better intercompared. We also need to more extensively apply promising novel methods, such as CEN, RG-CPD, MCA, SOM, and evolutionary algorithms, some of which can distinguish between forced signals and natural variability. In particular, novel metrics that are found to be applicable in reanalysis studies should be used to evaluate climate and weather prediction model performance.

Recommendations

Six recommendations to expand the observational datasets and analyses approaches of Arctic change and mid-latitude linkages include:

- 1. Synthesize new Arctic observations to provide the best high-resolution estimate of the atmospheric state for better understanding sea ice and ocean surface processes;
- 2. Assess physically-based sea ice/ocean surface forcing data sets available to investigate Arctic mid-latitude linkages and provide improvements;
- 3. Systematically employ proven and new metrics to identify forced signals of atmospheric circulation from natural variability;
- 4. Analyze paleoclimate data and new observational datasets that span most of the past century, including reanalysis and sea ice;
- 5. Utilize new observational analysis methods (e.g., fluctuation dissipation analysis, causal effect networks) that extend beyond correlative relationships to establish causal links between forcing and response; and
- 6. Consider both established and new theories of atmospheric and oceanic dynamics to interpret and guide observations and modeling studies.

Modeling recommendations

Modeling experiments are needed to establish the causality of linkages between the Arctic and mid-latitudes. This is illustrated in Figure 13, which compares the winter mean sea level response



Figure 13. Linear regression between autumn (September-November) Arctic sea ice extent and winter (December-February) mean sea level pressure (reversed sign) in (a) observations and (b) atmosphere model experiments forced by observed sea ice and sea surface temperatures following the Atmosphere Model Intercomparison Project (AMIP) protocol. All time series were linearly detrended and cover the period December 1979 to November 2009. (c) Winter mean sea level response to reduced sea ice in atmospheric model experiments (scaled by the average autumn sea ice extent reduction). Units are hPa per million km². (Figure from Smith et al. 2017).

to reduced Arctic sea ice inferred from lagged regression with the simulated response obtained in model experiments driven by changes in sea ice (Smith et al. 2017). Lagged regression shows a pattern that projects onto a negative NAO, in both the observations and in atmosphere model experiments. The regressions imply a negative NAO response to reduced Arctic sea ice (e.g., Liu et al. 2012). However, the actual response to reduced Arctic sea ice determined from these model experiments is a weak positive NAO. Hence, although statistical analysis can provide useful insights, the results can sometimes be misleading and need to be supported by dedicated modeling experiments.

Modeling uncertainties

Many modeling experiments have been carried out to try to determine the atmospheric response to Arctic sea ice loss, but the results are inconclusive. For example, a key question is how the NAO responds, since this major teleconnection pattern is related to winter climate in North America, Europe, and parts of Asia. However, studies show a full range of responses, including negative NAO (e.g., Deser et al. 2015), positive NAO (e.g., Screen et al. 2014), very little response (e.g., Petrie et al. 2015; Blackport and Kushner 2016), and a response that depends on the details of the forcing (Petoukhov and Semenov 2010; Sun et al. 2015; Chen et al. 2016). It could also be that the NAO is not an optimal response index, as the two features that determine its sign — strength of the Icelandic low and Azores/Bermuda high — can be affected by independent factors, leading to sign variations that are difficult to interpret. Moreover, the centers of action characterized by the Icelandic low and

Azores/Bermuda high could be also shifted as revealed by previous studies (Jung et al. 2003; Zhang et al. 2008; Wang and Magnusdottir 2012). In particular, Screen et al. (2018) reviewed the existing fully coupled climate model experiment results and found consistent atmospheric circulation responses to Arctic sea ice across the models resembling the negative phase of Arctic rapid change pattern, which is characterized by the strengthening of two different centers of action from NAO, corresponding to the Siberian high and Aleutian low (Zhang et al. 2008).

There are many potential reasons for the different responses found in modeling studies, including:

- Differences in the magnitude of the forcing. Some studies have investigated the response to sea ice perturbations typical of the present day and near future (e.g., Chen et al. 2016; Smith et al. 2017), while others have investigated the impact of larger changes expected towards the end of the century (e.g., Deser et al. 2016; Blackport and Kushner 2016). Furthermore, interpreting the impact of differences in the magnitude of the forcing is particularly difficult because the relationship could be non-linear (Petoukhov and Semenov 2010; Peings and Magnusdottir 2014; Chen et al. 2016). It has also been shown that sea ice variability alone captures only a fraction of total Arctic amplification (e.g., Perlwitz et al. 2015, thus the response signal is weaker than in the real world.
- Differences in the pattern of forcing. Studies have demonstrated that the response is sensitive to the pattern of sea ice anomalies. For example, Sun et al. (2015) obtained opposite responses in the northern polar vortex to sea ice forcing from the Pacific and Atlantic sectors. Furthermore, the responses to regional sea ice anomalies do not add linearly (Screen 2017), complicating their interpretation.
- Atmosphere/ocean coupling. Although many studies have used atmosphere-only models, changes in Arctic sea ice can influence sea surface temperatures surrounding the ice pack and also in remote regions, including the tropics (e.g., Smith et al. 2017). Coupled models are essential to simulate these effects and have been found to amplify the winter mid-latitude wind response to Arctic sea ice (Deser et al. 2016).
- How the forcing is applied. Changes in sea ice can be imposed in different ways in coupled models, for example by nudging the model to the required state (e.g., Smith et al. 2017) or by changing the fluxes of energy in order to melt some of the sea ice (e.g., Deser et al. 2016; Blackport and Kushner 2016). The latter approach appears to induce a "mini-global warming" signal with enhanced warming in the tropical upper troposphere that could affect mid-latitude winds, whereas the former approach could potentially induce undesired ocean circulation changes in response to the nudging increments. Hence, the different approaches could lead to different atmospheric responses even if the sea ice changes are similar.
- Different models. The response can be very sensitive to the model used. For example, Sun et al. (2015) obtained opposite responses in the winter polar vortex in identical forcing experiments with two different models.
- Background state. Identical forcing experiments with the same model but with different background states induced by different sea surface temperature biases can produce

opposite NAO responses (Smith et al. 2017). Furthermore, responses may not be robust across experiments due to strong nonlinearities in the system, which can depend on the background state (Chen et al. 2016).

Low signal to noise ratio. The atmospheric response to Arctic sea ice simulated by models
is typically small compared to internal variability so that a large ensemble of simulations is
required to obtain robust signals (e.g., Mori et al. 2014). Some of the different responses
reported in the literature could therefore arise from sampling errors. If the low signal-tonoise ratio in models is correct, then the response to Arctic sea ice could be swamped by
internal variability (McCusker et al. 2016). However, the signal-to-noise ratio in seasonal
forecasts of the NAO is too small in models (Eade et al. 2014), suggesting that the magnitude
of the simulated response to sea ice could also be too small.

Coordinated experiments

At the workshop, the modeling breakout group proposed the creation of a modeling task force to coordinate modeling experiments. Given the variety of different factors that can influence the simulated response to Arctic sea ice loss, there is a clear need for coordinated modeling experiments so that these factors can be controlled, allowing the different model responses to be better understood. This will be addressed by a new CMIP6 Polar Amplification MIP (PAMIP), which will investigate the causes and consequences of polar amplification.

Coordinated modeling experiments are currently being designed and will investigate several of the factors listed above, including the roles of coupling, the background state, and the pattern of forcing. Tier one experiments would consist of two fast-track sets of atmosphere MIP (AMIP)like simulations that can be conducted by different groups and made available to the community for analysis relatively guickly. Fast-track #1 would exploit the CMIP6 AMIP (from 1979-present) as the control run, and modeling groups would then execute two sets of sensitivity experiments one with climatological sea ice and the other with climatological sea surface temperatures — to evaluate the atmospheric response to recent AA. For fast-track #2, modeling groups would run AMIP-like control simulations with observed climatological sea ice and sea surface temperature, and then three different time slice experiments using modeled sea ice and sea surface temperature patterns from the past (pre-industrial), the present (transient runs), and future (pattern under +2°C warming). Protocols for these fast-track experiments have been determined in autumn 2017. In addition, atmosphere-ocean coupled models will be forced with pre-industrial, the present, and future Arctic and Antarctic sea ice. It is planned to make the model simulation outputs from the experiments accessible through the Earth System Grid to allow the broader community to evaluate the proposed mechanisms linking changes in the Arctic to mid-latitudes.

Analysis of these experiments will seek to exploit the different model responses to obtain the realworld response using an "emergent constraint." In this constraint, a relationship is sought between the different simulated responses and an observable parameter that is related to the underlying physical cause of the simulated differences. For example, Smith et al. (2017) found that changes in mid-latitude winds in response to reduced Arctic sea ice are sensitive to the refraction of anomalous planetary waves. By relating the simulated response to the observed atmospheric refractive index, they obtained an emergent constraint that suggests a weakening of the Atlantic jet (a negative NAO response) (Figure 14). However, this result is based on just three sets of simulations with a single model. PAMIP will provide a much larger sample of model responses, potentially providing more robust emergentconstraints. Furthermore, we anticipate that a hierarchy of models, ranging from simplified dry dynamical cores to fully coupled general circulation models, will participate in the PAMIP, enabling the physical processes involved in the atmospheric response to Arctic sea ice to be explored in detail.

An initial proposal for coordinated modeling experiments to be carried out at multiple modeling centers for PAMIP is shown in Table 2. An update of the proposed PAMIP experiments can be found in Smith et al. (2018). These multi-tiered set of MIP experiments draw from the initial planning and discussions of the US CLIVAR Working Group and planned modeling elements of the European Horizon 2020 projects (APPLICATE, Blue Action, and PRIMAVERA). Twenty-two modeling centers and groups in the US,



Figure 14. Dependence of Atlantic jet response on the background climatological refractive index difference between mid (25-35oN) and high (60-80oN) latitudes at 200 hPa. Grey shading shows the observed range from the ERA-Interim and NCEP II reanalyses. The Atlantic jet response is defined as the difference in zonal mean zonal wind at 200 hPa over the region 60-00W, 50-600N between model experiments with reduced and climatological Arctic sea ice. Experiments were performed with the same model but with three different configurations: atmosphere only (AMIP); fully coupled (CPLD); and atmosphere only but with SST biases from the coupled model (AMIP_CPLD). An "emergent constraint" is obtained where the observed refractive index difference (grey shading) intersects the simulated response (black line), suggesting a modest weakening of the Atlantic jet in response to reduced Arctic sea ice (Figure from Smith et al. 2017).

Canada, Europe, and Asia have expressed interest in conducting the experiments.

Recommendations

Three recommendations to advance modeling and synthesis understanding of Arctic change and midlatitude linkages include:

- 1. Establish a Modeling Task Force to plan protocols, forcing, and output parameters for coordinated modeling experiments (PAMIP);
- 2. Furnish experiment datasets to the community through open access (via Earth System Grid); and
- 3. Promote analysis within the community of simulations to understand mechanisms for AA and to further understand pathways for Arctic mid-latitude linkages.

 Table 2.
 Proposed Coordinated Multi-Model Experiments: Polar Amplification Multi-model Intercomparison

 Project (PAMIP)

| Experiment – Time Slice | | | Forcing | | |
|-------------------------|-----------------------|-------------|--|--|--|
| | Control | | Present-day climatological SST and sea ice (SIC) | | |
| 1. AMIP* | SST | рі | Pre-industry SST | | |
| | | 2 degree | Future 2 degree warming SST | | |
| | Arctic SIC | pi | Pre-industry SIC | | |
| | | 2 degree | Future 2 degree warming SIC | | |
| | | pi | Pre-industry SIC | | |
| | Antarctic SIC | 2 degree | Future 2 degree warming SIC | | |
| | Control | | Constrained by present-day climatological SIC | | |
| 2. Coupled | Arctic SIC | pi | Constrained by pre-industry SIC | | |
| | | 2 degree | Constrained by future 2 degree warming SIC | | |
| | pi | pi | Constrained by pre-industry SIC | | |
| | | 2 degree | Constrained by future 2 degree warming SIC | | |
| 3. AMIP- Reg** | Arctic SIC – Pacific | 2 degree | Future 2 degree warming SIC in the Pacific Arctic | | |
| | Arctic SIC – Atlantic | 2 degree | Future 2 degree warming SIC in the Atlantic Arctic | | |
| 4. AMIP- BKGD*** | Arctic SIC | present-day | Present-day SIC | | |
| | Arctic SIC | 2 degree | Future 2 degree warming SIC | | |
| 5. AMIP | SIC | 1979-2014 | Climatological SST and transient SIC | | |
| | SST | 1979-2014 | Transient SST and climatological SIC | | |
| 6. Coupled | SIC | present-day | Constrained by present-day SIC | | |
| | SIC | 2 degree | Constrained by 2 degree warming SIC | | |

* Experiment "SST", "Arctic SIC", and "Antarctic SIC" are designed the same as "Control" except the specified forcing of "SST" or "SIC".

** The same as Experiment "Arctic SIC" but SIC is prescribed in the Pacific or Atlantic Arctic seas.

*** SST in both experiments are from experiment "Coupled Control" above, instead of observation.

References

- Alexeev, V. A., P. L. Langen, and J. R. Bates, 2005: Polar amplification of surface warming on an aquaplanet in "ghost forcing" experiments without sea ice feedbacks. *Climate Dyn.*, **24**, 655–666, doi:10.1007/s00382-005-0018-3.
- Anchukaitis, K. J., and Coauthors, 2017: Last millennium Northern Hemisphere summer temperatures from tree rings: Part II, spatially resolved reconstructions. *Quat. Sci. Rev.*, **163**, 1–22, doi:10.1016/j.quascirev.2017.02.020.
- Ayarzagüena, B., and J. A. Screen, 2016: Future Arctic sea-ice loss reduces severity of cold air outbreaks in midlatitudes. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **43**, 2801–2809, doi:10.1002/2016GL068092.
- Baggett, C., S. Lee, and S. B. Feldstein, 2016: An investigation of the presence of atmospheric rivers over the North Pacific during planetary-scale wave life cycles and their role in Arctic warming. J. Atmos. Sci., **73**, 4329–4347, doi:10.1175/JAS-D-16-0033.1.
- Ballinger, T., E. Hanna, R. J. Hall, J. Miller, M. H. Ribergaard, and J. L. Hoyer, 2017: Greenland coastal air temperatures linked to Baffin Bay and Greenland Sea ice conditions during autumn through regional blocking patterns. *Climate Dyn.*, doi:10.1007/s00382-017-3583-3.
- Barnes, E. A., and L. M. Polvani, 2015: CMIP5 projections of Arctic amplification of the North American/North Atlantic circulation and of their relationship. *J. Climate*, **28**, 5254–5271, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-14-00589.1.
- Basu, S., X. Zhang, I. Polyakov, and U. S. Bhatt, 2013: North American winter-spring storms: Modeling investigation on tropical Pacific sea surface temperature impacts. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, 40, 5228-5233, doi:10.1002/grl.50990.
- Basu, S., X. Zhang, and Z. Wang, 2018: Eurasian winter storm activity at the end of the century: A CMIP5 multi-model ensemble projection. *Earth's Future*, 6, 61-70, doi:10.1002/2017EF000670.
- Baxter, S., and S. Nigam, 2015: Key role of North Pacific Oscillation/West Pacific pattern in generating the extreme 2013-2014 North American winter. J. Climate, 28, 8109-8117, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-14-00726.1.
- Blackport, R., and P. Kushner, 2016: The transient and equilibrium climate response to rapid summertime sea ice loss in CCSM4. *J. Climate*, **29**, 401–417, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0284.1.
- Blackport, R., and P. J. Kushner, 2017: Isolating the Atmospheric Circulation Response to Arctic Sea Ice Loss in the Coupled Climate System. J. Climate, 30, 2163–2185, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-16-0257.1.
- Blunden J. and D. S. Arndt, 2012: State of the climate in 2011. *Bull. Am. Meteorol. Soc.*, **93**, S1–S264, doi:10.1175/2012BAMSStateoftheClimate.1.
- Boisvert, L. N., D. L. Wu, and C.-L. Shie, 2015: Increasing evaporation amounts seen in the Arctic between 2003 and 2013 from AIRS data. *J. Geophys. Res.*, **120**, 6865–6881, doi:10.1002/2015JD023258.
- Boisvert, L. N., and J. C. Stroeve, 2015: The Arctic is becoming warmer and wetter as revealed by the Atmospheric Infrared Sounder. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **42**, 4439–4446, doi:10.1002/2015GL063775.
- Bourassa, M. A., and Coauthors, 2013: High-latitude ocean and sea ice surface fluxes: challenges for climate research. *Bull. Amer. Meteorol. Soc.*, **94**, doi:10.1175/BAMS-D-11-00244.1.
- Bromwich, D. H., R. L. Fogt, K. I. Hodges, and J. E. Walsh, 2007: A tropospheric assessment of the ERA-40, NCEP, and JRA-25 global reanalyses in the polar regions, *J. Geophys. Res.*, **112**, doi:10.1029/2006JD007859.
- Bromwich, D. H., K. M. Hines, and L. Bai, 2009: Development and testing of Polar Weather Research and Forecasting model: 2. Arctic Ocean. J. Geophys. Res., **114**, doi:10.1029/2008jd010300.
- Carton, J. A., and B. S. Giese, 2008: A reanalysis of ocean climate using Simple Ocean Data Assimilation (SODA). *Mon. Wea. Rev.*, **136**, 2999–3017, doi:10.1175/2007MWR1978.1.
- Cattiaux, J., Y. Peings, D. Saint-Martin, N. Trou-Kechout, and S. J. Vavrus, 2016: Sinuosity of midlatitude atmospheric flow in a warming world. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **43**, 8259–8268, doi:10.1002/2016GL070309.
- Chen, X., and D. Luo, 2017: Arctic sea ice decline and continental cold anomalies: Upstream and downstream effects of Greenland blocking. **Geophys. Res. Lett.**, **44**, 3411–3419, doi:10.1002/2016GL072387.
- Chen, G., J. Lu, D. A. Burrows, and L. R. Leung, 2015: Local finite-amplitude wave activity as an objective diagnostic of midlatitude extreme weather. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **42**, 10,952–10,960, doi:10.1002/2015GL066959.
- Chen, H. W., F. Zhang, and R. B. Alley, 2016: The robustness of midlatitude weather pattern changes due to Arctic sea ice loss. J. Climate, **29**, 7831–7849, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-16-0167.1.
- Chernokulsky, A. V., I. Esau, O. N. Bulygina, R. Davy, I. I. Mokhov, S. Outten, and V. A. Semenov, 2017: Climatology and interannual variability of cloudiness in the Atlantic Arctic from surface observations since the late nineteenth century. *J. Climate*, **30**, 2103–2020, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-16-0329.1.

- Cohen, J., 2016: An observational analysis: Tropical relative to Arctic influence on midlatitude weather in the era of Arctic amplification. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **43**, 5287–5294, doi:10.1002/2016GL069102.
- Cohen, J., M. Barlow, P. J. Kushner, and K. Saito, 2007: Stratosphere-troposphere coupling and links with Eurasian land surface variability. *J. Climate*, **20**, 5335–5343, doi:10.1175/2007JCLI1725.1.
- Cohen, J., J. A. Screen, J. C. Furtado, M. Barlow, D. Whittleston, D. Coumou, J. Francis, K. Dethloff, D. Entekhabi, J. Overland, and J. Jones, 2014: Recent Arctic amplification and extreme mid-latitude weather. *Nat. Geosci.*, **7**, 627–637, doi:10.1038/ngeo2234.
- Comiso, J. C., 2012: Large decadal decline in the Arctic multiyear ice cover. J. Climate, **25**, 1176–1193, doi:10.1175/JC-LI-D-11-00113.1.
- Compo, G. P., and Coauthors, 2011: The Twentieth Century Reanalysis Project. *Quart. J. Roy. Meteorol. Soc.*, **137**, 1–28, doi:10.1002/qj.776.
- Comiso, J. C., C. L. Parkinson, R. Gersten, and L. Stock, 2008: Accelerated decline in the Arctic sea ice cover, *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, 35, L01703, doi:10.1029/2007GL031972.
- Coumou, D., J. Lehmann, and J. Beckmann, 2015: The weakening summer circulation in the Northern Hemisphere mid-latitudes. *Science*, **348**, 324-327, doi:10.1126/science.1261768.
- Coumou, D. K. Kornhuber, J. Lehmann, and V. Petoukhov, 2017: Weakened flow, persistent circulation, and prolonged weather extremes in boreal summer. *Climate Extremes: Patterns and Mechanisms, Geophys. Monogr.* 226, S.-Y. Wang, J.-H. Yoon, C. C. Funk, and R. R. Gilles, Eds., Amer. Geophys. Union, 61-74, ISBN:978119067849.
- Coumou, D., V. Petoukhov, S. Rahmstorf, S. Petri, and H. J. Schellnhuber, 2014: Quasi-resonant circulation regimes and hemispheric synchronization of extreme weather in boreal summer. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.*, **111**, 12331–12336, doi:10.1073/pnas.1412797111.
- Cvijanovic, I., B.D. Santer, C. Bonfils, D.D. Lucas, J.C.H. Chiang, and S. Zimmerman, 2017: future loss of Arctic sea-ice cover could drive a substantial decrease in California's rainfall. *Nat. Comm.*, doi:10.1038/s41467-017-01907-4.
- Derksen, C., R. Brown, L. Mudryk, and K. Luojus, 2015: Arctic: terrestrial snow. *State of the Climate in 2014*. J. Blunden and D. S. Arndt, Eds., *Bull. Amer. Meteorol. Soc.*, **96**, 133–135, doi:10.1175/2015BAMSStateoftheClimate.1.
- Deser, C., R. A. Tomas, and S. Peng, 2007: The transient atmospheric circulation response to North Atlantic SST and sea ice anomalies. *J. Climate*, **20**, 4751–4767, doi:10.1175/JCLI4278.1.
- Deser, C., R. A. Tomas, and L. Sun, 2015: The role of ocean-atmosphere coupling in the zonal-mean atmospheric response to Arctic sea ice loss. *J. Climate*, **28**, 2168–2186, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-14-00325.1.
- Deser, C., L. Sun, R. A. Tomas, and J. Screen, 2016: Does ocean-coupling matter for the northern extra-tropical response to projected Arctic sea ice loss? *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **43**, 2149–2157, doi:10.1002/2016GL067792.
- Di Capua, G., and D. Coumou, 2016: Changes in meandering of the Northern Hemisphere circulation. *Enviro. Res. Lett.*, **11**, doi:10.1088/1748-9326/11/9/094028.
- Ding, Q., J. M. Wallace, D. S. Battisti, E. J. Steig, A. J. E. Galland, H.-J. Kim, and L. Geng, 2014: Tropical forcing of the recent rapid Arctic warming in northeastern Canada and Greenland. *Nature*, **509**, 209–212, doi:10.1038/nature13260.
- Ding, Q, and Coauthors, 2017: Influence of high-latitude atmospheric circulation changes on summertime Arctic sea ice. *Nature Climate Change*, **7**, 289–295, doi:10.1038/NCLIMATE3241.
- Dorn, W., K. Dethloff, and A. Rinke, 2009: Improved simulation of feedbacks between atmosphere and sea ice over the Arctic Ocean in a coupled regional climate model. *Ocean Model.*, **29**, 103-114, doi:10.1016/J.Ocemod.2009.03.010.
- Doyle, J. G., G. Lesins, C. P. Thackray, C. Perro, G. J. Nott, T. J. Duck, R. Damoah, and J. R. Drummond, 2011: Water vapor intrusions into the high Arctic during winter. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **38**, doi:10.1029/2011GL047493.
- Eade, R., D. M. Smith, A. A. Scaife, E. Wallace, N. Dunstone, L. Hermanson, and N. Robinson, 2014: Do seasonal to decadal climate predictions underestimate the predictability of the real world? *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **41**, 5620–5628, doi:10.1002/2014GL061146.
- Feldstein, S., and S. Lee, 2014: Intraseasonal and interdecadal jet shifts in the Northern Hemisphere: the role of warm pool tropical convection and sea ice. *J. Climate*, **27**, 6497–6518, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-14-00057.1.
- Francis, J. A., and S. J. Vavrus, 2012: Evidence linking Arctic amplification to extreme weather in mid-latitudes. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **39**, doi:10.1029/2012GL051000.
- Francis J., and S. Vavrus, 2015: Evidence for a wavier jet stream in response to rapid Arctic warming. *Environ. Res. Lett.*, **10**, doi:10.1088/1748-9326/10/1/014005.
- Francis, J.A. and N. Skific, 2015: Evidence linking rapid Arctic warming to mid-latitude weather patterns. *Phil. Trans. R. Soc. A 373*, doi:10.1098/rsta.2014.0170.
- Francis, J. A., E. Hunter, J. R. Key, and X. Wang, 2005: Clues to variability in Arctic minimum sea ice extent. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **32**, doi:10.1029/2005GL024376.
- Giorgi, F., 2005: Interdecadal variability of regional climate change: Implications for the development of regional climate change scenarios. *J. Meteorol. Atmos. Phys.*, **89**, 1–15, doi:10.1007/s00703-005-0118-y.
- Girard, L., J. Weiss, J. M. Molines, B. Barnier, and S. Bouillon, 2009: Evaluation of high resolution sea ice models on the basis of statistical and scaling properties of Arctic sea ice drift and deformation. *J. Geophys. Res.*, **114**, 2156–2202, doi:10.1029/2008JC005182.

- Gong, T., S. B. Feldstein, and S. Lee, 2017: The role of downward infrared radiation in the recent Arctic winter warming trend. *J. Climate*, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-16-0180.1.
- Good, S. A., M. J. Martin, and N. A. Rayner, 2013: EN4: quality controlled ocean temperature and salinity profiles and monthly objective analyses with uncertainty estimates. *J. Geophys. Res.*, **118**, 6704–6716, doi:10.1002/2013JC009067.
- Goss, M., S. B. Feldstein, and S. Lee, 2016: Stationary wave interference, and its relation to tropical convection and Arctic warming. J. Climate, **29**, 1369–1389, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0267.1.
- Greene, C.H., J.A. Francis, and B.C. Monger, 2013: Superstorm Sandy: A series of unfortunate events? *Oceanography 26,* doi://10.5670/oceanog.2013.11.
- Hall, R., R. Erdélyi, E. Hanna, J. M. Jones, and A. A. Scaife, 2015: Drivers of North Atlantic polar front jet stream variability. *Int. J. Climatol.*, **35**, 1697–1720, doi:10.1002/joc.4121.
- Handorf, D., and K. Dethloff, 2012: How well do state-of-the-art atmosphere-ocean general circulation models reproduce atmospheric teleconnection patterns? *Tellus A*, **64**, doi:10.3402/tellusa.v64i0.19777.
- Handorf, D., R. Jaiser, K. Dethloff, A. Rinke, and J. Cohen, 2015: Impacts of Arctic sea ice and continental snow cover changes on atmospheric winter teleconnections. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **42**, 2367-2377, doi:10.1002/2015GL063203.
- Henderson, G. R., B. S. Barrett, and D. M. LaFleur, 2014: Arctic sea ice and the Madden-Julian Oscillation (MJO). *Climate Dyn.*, **43**, 2185–2196, doi:10.1007/s00382-013-2043-y.
- Hole, L. R., A. Bello, T. Roberts, P. Voss, and T. Vihma, 2016: Atmospheric measurements by controlled meteorological balloons in coastal areas of Antarctica. *Antar. Sci.*, **28**, 387–394, doi:10.1017/S0954102016000213.
- Holton, J. R., 1979: An Introduction to Dynamic Meteorology, Second Edition. Academic Press, New York, 416 pp.
- Honda, M., J. Inoue, and S. Yamane, 2009: Influence of low Arctic sea-ice minima on anomalously cold Eurasian winters. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **36**, doi:10.1029/2008GL037079.
- Hopsch, S., J. Cohen, and K. Dethloff, 2012: Analysis of a link between fall Arctic sea-ice concentration and atmospheric patterns in the following winter. *Tellus A*, **64**, 18624, doi:10.3402/tellusa.v64i0.18624.
- Houborg, R., M. Rodell, B. Li, R. Reichle, and B. Zaitchik, 2012: Drought indicators based on model assimilated GRACE terrestrial water storage observations. *Water Resour. Res.*, **48**, doi:10.1029/2011WR011291.
- Huang, J., et al., 2017: Recently amplified arctic warming has contributed to a continual global warming trend. *Nature Climate Change*, doi:10.1038/s41558-017-0009-5.
- Hunke, E. C., 2010: Thickness sensitivities in the CICE sea ice model. *Ocean Model.*, **34**, 137–149, doi:10.1016/j.ocemod.2010.05.004.
- Intrieri, J. M., C. W. Fairall, M. D. Shupe, P. O. G. Persson, E. L. Andreas, P. S. Guest, and R. E. Moritz, 2002: An annual cycle of Arctic surface cloud forcing at SHEBA. J. Geophys. Res., **107**, doi:10.1029/2000JC000423.
- Inoue, J., T. Enomoto, T. Miyoshi, and S. Yamane, 2009: Impact of observations from Arctic drifting buoys on the reanalysis of surface fields. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **36**, doi:10.1029/2009GL037380.
- Intrieri, J. M., G. de Boer, M. D. Shupe, J. R. Spackman, J. Wang, P. J. Neiman, G. A. Wick, T. F. Hock, and R. E. Hood, 2014: Global Hawk dropsonde observations of the Arctic atmosphere obtained during the Winter Storms and Pacific Atmospheric Rivers (WISPAR) field campaign. *Atmos. Meas. Tech.*, **7**, 3917–3926, doi:10.5194/amt-7-3917-2014.
- Jackson, K., J. Wilkinson, T. Maksym, D. Meldrum, J. Beckers, C. Haas, and D. MacKenzie, 2013: A novel and low cost sea ice mass balance buoy. *J. Atmos. Ocean. Tech.*, **30**, 2676–2688, doi:10.1175/JTECH-D-13-00058.1.
- Jaiser, R., K. Dethloff, D. Handorf, A. Rinke, and J. Cohen, 2012: Impact of sea ice cover changes on the Northern Hemisphere atmospheric winter circulation. *Tellus A*, **64**, doi:10.3402/tellusa.v64i0.11595.
- Jaiser, R., T. Nakamura, D. Handorf, K. Dethloff, J. Ukita, and K. Yamazaki, 2016: Atmospheric winter response to Arctic sea ice changes in reanalysis data and model simulations. *J. Geophys. Res.*, **121**, 7564–7577, doi:10.1002/ 2015JD024679.
- Jakobson, E., T. Vihma, T. Palo, L. Jakobson, H. Keernik, and J. Jaagus, 2012: Validation of atmospheric reanalyzes over the central Arctic Ocean. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* **39**, doi:10.1029/2012GL051591.
- Jonassen, M. O., P. Tisler, B. Altstädter, A. Scholtz, T. Vihma, A. Lampert, G. König-Langlo, and C. Lüpkes, 2015: Application of remotely piloted aircraft systems in observing the atmospheric boundary layer over Antarctic sea ice in winter. *Polar Res.*, **34**, doi:10.3402/polar.v34.25651.
- Jung, T., M. Hilmer, E. Ruprecht, S. Kleppek, S. K. Gulev, and O. Zolina, 2003: Characteristics of the recent eastward shift of interannual NAO variability. *J. Climate*, **16**, 3371–3382, doi:https://doi.org/10.1175/1520-0442(2003)016<3371:COT RES>2.0.CO;2.
- Kapcsh, M.-L, R.G. Graversen and M. Tjernstrom, 2013: Springtime atmospheric energy transport and the control of Arctic summer sea-ice extent. Nature Climate Change, 3,744-748 doi:10.1038/nclimate1884.
- Kapsch, M.-L., R. G. Graversen, M. Tjernström, and R. Bintanja, 2016: The effect of downwelling longwave and shortwave radiation on Arctic summer sea ice. *J. Climate*, **29**, 1143–1159, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0238.1.
- Kay, J. E., and T. L'Ecuyer, 2013: Observational constraints on Arctic ocean clouds and radiative fluxes during the early 21st century. *J. Geophys. Res. Atmos.*, **118**, 7219–7236, doi:10.1002/jgrd.50489.
- Kim, B.-M., S.-W. Son, S.-K. Min, J.-H. Jeong, S.-J. Kim, X. Zhang, T Shim, and J.-H. Yoon, 2014: Weakening of the stratospheric polar vortex by Arctic sea-ice loss. *Nat. Comm.*, **5**, doi:10.1038/ncomms5646.

- Kim, B.-M., J.-Y. Hong, S.-Y. Jun, X. Zhang, H. Kwon, S.-J. Kim, J.-H. Kim, S.-W. Kim, and Hyun-Kyung Kim, 2017: Major cause of unprecedented Arctic warming in January 2016: Critical role of an Atlantic windstorm. *Scientific Reports*, 7, 40051, doi: 10.1038/srep40051.
- Kinnard, C., C. M. Zdanowicz, D. A. Fisher, E. Isaksson, A. de Vernal, and L. G. Thompson, 2011: Reconstructed changes in Arctic sea ice over the past 1,450 years. *Nature*, **479**, 509–512, doi:10.1038/nature10581.
- Kretschmer, M., D. Coumou, J. Donges, J., and J. Runge, 2016: Using causal effect networks to analyze different Arctic drivers of midlatitude winter circulation. *J. Climate*, **29**, 4069–81, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0654.1.
- Krikken, F., and W. Hazeleger, 2015: Arctic energy budget in relation to sea ice variability on monthly-to-annual time scales. J. Climate, **28**, 6335–6350, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0002.1.
- Kug, J.-S., J.-H. Jeong, Y.-S. Jang, B.-M. Kim, C. K. Folland, S.-K. Min, and S.-W. Son, 2015: Two distinct influences of Arctic warming on cold winters over North America and East Asia. *Nature Geosci.*, **8**, 759–762, doi:10.1038/ngeo2517.
- Kwok, R., G. F. Cunningham, M. Wensnahan, I. Rigor, H. J. Zwally, and D. Yi, 2009: Thinning and volume loss of the Arctic Ocean sea ice cover: 2003–2008. *J. Geophys. Res.*,**114**, doi:10.1029/2009JC005312.
- Laliberte, F., and P. J. Kushner, 2014: Midlatitude moisture contribution to recent Arctic tropospheric summertime variability. J. Climate, **27**, 5693–5706, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-13-00721.1.
- Laloyaux, P., M. Balmaseda, D. Dee, K. Mogensen, and P. Janssen, 2016: A coupled data assimilation system for climate reanalysis. *Quart. J. Roy. Meteorol. Soc.*, **142**, 65–78. doi:10.1002/qj.2629.
- Lang, A., S. Yang, E. Kass, 2017: Sea ice thickness and recent Arctic warming. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **44**, 409-418, doi:10.1002/2016GL071274.
- Lee, C. M., and Coauthors, 2016: Stratified ocean dynamics of the Arctic: Science and experiment plan. Technical Report, APL-UW 1601, University of Washington, Seattle, Washington, 46pp, http://www.apl.washington.edu/research/downloads/publications/tr_1601.pdf.
- Lee, S., T. T. Gong, N. C. Johnson, S. B. Feldstein, and D. Pollard, 2011: On the possible link between tropical convection and the Northern Hemisphere Arctic surface air temperature change between 1958-2001. *J. Climate*, **24**, 4350-4367, doi:10.1175/2011JCLI4003.1.
- Lee, S. 2012: Testing of the tropically excited Arctic warming (TEAM) mechanism with traditional El Nino and La Nina. *J. Climate*, **25**, 4015-4022, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-12-00055.1.
- Lee, S., 2014: A theory for polar amplification from a general circulation perspective. *Asia-Pac. J. Atmos. Sci.*, **50**, 31–43, doi:10.1007/s13143-014-0024-7.
- Lee, M.-Y., C.-C. Hong, and H.-H. Hsu, 2015: Compounding effects of warm sea surface temperature and reduced sea ice on the extreme circulation over the extratropical North Pacific and North America during the 2013–2014 boreal winter. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **42**, 1612–1618, doi:10.1002/2014GL062956.
- Lehmann, J., D. Coumou, K. Frieler, A. V. Eliseev, and A. Levermann, 2014: Future changes in extratropical storm tracks and baroclinicity under climate change. *Environ. Res. Lett.*, **9**, doi:10.1088/1748-9326/9/8/084002.
- Li, F., and H. J. Wang, 2014: Autumn Eurasian snow depth, autumn Arctic sea ice cover and East Asian winter monsoon. Int. J. Climatol., **34**, 3616–3625, doi:10.1002/joc.3936s.
- Liptak, J., and C. Strong, 2014: The winter atmospheric response to sea ice anomalies in the Barents Sea. J. Climate, **27**, 914–924, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-13-00186.1.
- Liu, C., and E. A. Barnes, 2015: Extreme moisture transport into the Arctic linked to Rossby wave breaking. *J. Geophys. Res.*, **120**, 3774–3788, doi:10.1002/2014JD022796.
- Liu, J. P., J. A. Curry, H. Wang, M. Song, and R. M. Horton, 2012: Impact of declining Arctic sea ice on winter snowfall. *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.*, **109**, 4074–9, doi:10.1073/pnas.1114910109.
- Liu, Y., and J. R. Key, 2014: Less winter cloud aids summer 2013 Arctic sea ice return from 2012 minimum. *Environ. Res. Lett.*, **9**, doi:10.1088/1748-9326/9/4/044002.
- Liu, Y., and J. R. Key, 2016: Assessment of Arctic cloud cover anomalies in atmospheric reanalysis products using satellite data. *J. Climate*, **29**, 6065-6083, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0861.1.
- Liu, Y. Y., W. A. Dorigo, R. M. Parinussa, R. A. M. de Jeu, W. Wagner, M. F. McCabe, J. P. Evans, and A. I. J. M. van Dijk, 2012: Trend-preserving blending of passive and active microwave soil moisture retrievals. *Rem. Sens. Environ.*, **123**, 280–297, doi:10.1016/j.rse.2012.03.014.
- Losch, M., D. Menemenlis, P. Heimbach, J. M. Campin, and C. Hill, 2010: On the formulation of sea-ice models. Part 1: Effects of different solver implementations and parameterizations. *Ocean Model.*, **33**, 129–144, doi:10.1016/j.ocemod.2009.12.008.
- Luo, D., Y. Xiao, Y. Yao, A. Dai, I. Simmonds, and C. L. E. Franzke, 2016: Impact of Ural blocking on winter warm arctic-cold Eurasian anomalies, Part I: Blocking-induced amplification. J. Climate, **29**, 3925–3947, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0611.1.
- Manabe, S., and R. T. Wetherald, 1975: The effects of doubling the CO2 concentration on the climate of a general circulation model. J. Atmos. Sci., **32**, 3–15, doi:10.1175/1520-0469(1975)032<0003:TEODTC>2.0.CO;2.
- Marcott, S. A., J. D. Shakun, P. U. Clark, and A. C. Mix, 2013: A reconstruction of regional and global temperature for the past 11,300 years. *Science*, **339**, 1198–1201, doi:10.1126/science.1228026.

- Maslowski, W., J. Clement Kinney, M. Higgins, and A. Roberts, 2012: The future of Arctic sea ice. *Ann. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci.*, **40**, 625–654, doi:10.1146/annurev-earth-042711-105345.
- McCusker, K. E., J. C. Fyfe, and M. Sigmond, 2016: Twenty-five winters of unexpected Eurasian cooling unlikely due to Arctic sea ice loss. *Nature Geosci.*, **9**, 838–842, doi:10.1038/ngeo2820.
- Messori, G., R. Caballero, and M. Gaetani, 2016: On cold spells in North America and storminess in Western Europe. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **43**, 6620–6628, doi:10.1002/2016GL069392.
- Mori, M., M. Watanabe, H. Shiogama, J. Inoue, and M. Kimoto, 2014: Robust Arctic sea-ice influence on the frequent Eurasian cold winters in past decades. *Nature Geosci.*, **7**, 869–873, doi:10.1038/ngeo2277.
- Nakamura, N., and A. Solomon, 2010: Finite-amplitude wave activity and mean flow adjustments in the atmospheric general circulation. Part I: Quasigeostrophic theory and analysis. *J. Atmos. Sci.*, **67**, 3967–3983, doi:10.1175/ 2010JAS3503.1.
- Nakamura, T., K. Yamazaki, K. Iwamoto, M. Honda, Y. Miyoshi, Y. Ogawa, and J. Ukita, 2015: A negative phase shift of the winter AO/NAO due to the recent Arctic sea-ice reduction in late autumn. *J. Geophys. Res.*, **120**, 3209–3227, doi:10.1002/2014/D022848.
- Orsolini, Y., R. Senan, R. E. Benestad, and A. Melsom, 2012: Autumn atmospheric response to the 2007 low Arctic sea ice extent in coupled ocean-atmosphere hindcasts. *Climate Dyn.*, **38**, 2437–2448, doi:10.1007/s00382-011-1169-z.
- Overland, J. E., B. A. Walter, T. B. Curtain, and P. Turet, 1995: Hierarchy and sea ice mechanics: A case study from the Beaufort Sea. *J. Geophys. Res.*, **100**, 4559–4571, doi:10.1029/94JC02502.
- Overland, J. E., J. A. Francis, E. Hanna, and M. Wang, 2012: The recent shift in early summer Arctic atmospheric circulation. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **39**, L19804, doi:10.1029/2012GL053268.
- Overland, J. E., J. A. Francis, R. Hall, E. Hanna, S.-J. Kim, and T. Vihma, 2015: The melting Arctic and mid-latitude weather patterns: Are they connected? *J. Climate*, **28**, 7917–7932, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-14-00822.1.
- Overland, J. E., K. Dethloff, J. A. Francis, R. J. Hall, E. Hanna, S.-J. Kim, J. A. Screen, T. G. Shepherd, and T. Vihma, 2016: Nonlinear response of mid-latitude weather to the changing Arctic. *Nature Climate Change*, **6**, 992–999, doi:10.1038/ NCLIMATE3121.
- Park, D.-S., S. Lee, and S. B. Feldstein 2015: Attribution of the recent winter sea-ice decline over the Atlantic sector of the Arctic Ocean. J. Climate, **28**, 4027–4033, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0042.1.
- Park, H.-S., S. Lee, S.-W. Son, S. B. Feldstein, and Y. Kosaka, 2015a: The impact of poleward moisture and sensible heat flux on Arctic winter sea-ice variability. *J. Climate*, **28**, 5030–5040, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0074.1.
- Park, H.-S., S. Lee, Y. Kosaka, S.-W. Son, and S.-W. Kim, 2015b: The impact of Arctic winter infrared radiation on early summer sea ice. J. Climate, **28**, 6281–6296, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-14-00773.1.
- Peings, Y., and G. Magnusdottir, 2014: Response of the wintertime Northern Hemisphere atmospheric circulation to current and projected Arctic sea ice decline: A numerical study with CAM5. *J. Climate*, **27**, 244–264, doi:10.1175/JC-LI-D-13-00272.1.
- Peings, Y., J. Cattiaux, S. Vavrus, and G. Magnusdottir, 2017: Late 21st century changes of the mid-latitude atmospheric circulation in the CESM Large Ensemble. *J. Climate*, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-16-0340.1.
- Perovich, D. K., and coauthors, 1999: Year on ice gives climate insights. *Eos*, **80**, 481-486, doi:10.1029/EO-080i041p00481-01.
- Perovich, D. K., J. A. Richter-Menge, K. F. Jones, and B. Light, 2008: Sunlight, water, and ice: Extreme Arctic sea ice melt during the summer of 2007. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **35**, doi:10.1029/2008gl034007.
- Petoukhov, V., and V. Semenov, 2010: A link between reduced Barents-Kara sea ice and cold winter extremes over northern continents. J. Geophys. Res., **115**, doi:10.1029/2009JD013568.
- Petrie, R. E., L. C. Shaffrey, and R. T. Sutton, 2015: Atmospheric impact of Arctic sea ice loss in a coupled ocean–atmosphere simulation. J. Climate, 28, 9606–9622, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0316.1.
- Pistone, K., I. Eisenman, and V. Ramanathan, 2014: Observational determination of albedo decrease caused by vanishing Arctic sea ice. *Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci.*, **111**, 3322–3326, doi:10.1073/pnas.1318201111.
- Poli, P., and Coauthors, 2016: ERA-20C: An atmospheric reanalysis of the twentieth century. J. Climate, **29**, 4083–4097, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0556.1.
- Rigor, I. G., M. Wallace, and R. Colony, 2002: Response of sea ice to the Arctic Oscillation. J. Climate, **15**, 2648–2663, doi:10 .1175/1520-0442(2002)015<2648:ROSITT>2.0.CO;2.
- Rohli, R. V., K. M. Wrona, and M. J. McHugh, 2005: January northern hemisphere circumpolar vortex variability and its relationship with hemispheric temperature and regional teleconnections. *Int. J. Climatol.*, **25**, 1421–1436, doi:10.1002/joc.1204.
- Romanovsky, V. E., D. S. Drozdov, N. G. Oberman, G. V. Malkova, A. L. Kholodov, et al., 2010: Thermal state of permafrost in Russia. *Perma. Periglac. Proc.*, **21**, 136–55, doi:10.1002/ppp.683.
- Sato, K., J. Inoue, and M. Watanabe, 2014: Influence of the Gulf Stream on the Barents Sea ice retreat and Eurasian coldness during early winter. *Environ. Res. Lett.*, **9**, doi:10.1088/1748-9326/9/8/084009.
- Screen, J. A., 2017: Simulated atmospheric response to regional and Pan-Arctic sea-ice loss. J. Climate, doi:10.1175/JC-LI-D-16-0197.1.

- Screen J. A., C. Deser, and I. Simmonds, 2012: Local and remote controls on observed Arctic warming. *Geophys. Res. Lett.* **39**, doi:10.1029/2012GL051598.
- Screen, J. A., and I. Simmonds, 2010: The central role of diminishing sea ice in recent Arctic temperature amplification. *Nature*, **464**, 1334–1337, doi:10.1038/nature09051.
- Screen, J. A., C. Deser, I. Simmonds, and R. Tomas, 2014: Atmospheric impacts of Arctic sea-ice loss, 1979-2009: Separating forced change from atmospheric internal variability. *Climate Dyn.*, **43**, 333–344, doi:10.1007/s00382-013-1830-9.
- Screen, J. A., C. Deser, D. M. Smith, X. Zhang, R. Blackport, P. J. Kushner, T. Oudar, K. E. McCusker, and L. Sun, 2018: Consistency and discrepancy in the atmospheric response to Arctic sea-ice loss across climate models. *Nat. Geosci.*, doi:10.1038/s41561-018-0059-y.
- Semenov V. A. and M. Latif, 2015: Nonlinear winter atmospheric circulation response to Arctic sea ice concentration anomalies for different periods during 1966–2012 *Environ. Res. Lett.*, **10**, doi:10.1088/1748-9326/10/5/054020.
- Semmler, T., L. Stulic, T. Jung, N. Tilinina, C. Campos, S. Gulev, and D. Koracin, 2016: Seasonal atmospheric responses to reduced Arctic sea ice in an ensemble of coupled model simulations. *J. Climate*, **29**, 5893–5913, doi:10.1175/JC-LI-D-15-0586.1.
- Sepp M, and J.Jaagus, 2011: Changes in the activity and tracks of Arctic cyclones. *Climatic Change*. **105**, 577-595, doi:10.1007/s10584-010-9893-7.
- Serreze M.C., and A. P. Barrett, 2008: The summer cyclone maximum over the central Arctic Ocean. J. Climate. **21**, 1048-1065, doi:10.1175/2007JCLI18 10.1.
- Shepherd, T. G., 2016: Effects of Arctic warming. *Science*, **353**, 989-990, doi:10.1126/science.aag2349.
- Shields, C. A., and J. T. Kiehl, 2016: Atmospheric river landfall-latitude changes in future climate simulations. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **43**, 8775–8782, doi:10.1002/2016GL070470.
- Smith, D. M., N. J. Dunstone, A. A. Scaife, E. K. Fiedler, D. Copsey, and S. C. Hardiman, 2017: Atmospheric response to Arctic and Antarctic sea ice: the importance of ocean-atmosphere coupling and the background state. *J. Climate*, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-16-0564.1.
- Smith, D., and Coauthors, 2018: The Polar Amplification Model Intercomparison Project (PAMIP) contribution to CMIP6: investigating the causes and consequences of polar amplification. *Geosci. Model Dev.*, submitted.
- Sohn, B.-J., S. Lee, E.-S. Chung, and H.-J. Song, 2016: The role of the dry static stability for the recent change in the Pacific Walker Circulation. J. Climate, **29**, 2765-2779, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0374.1.
- Stevens, B., and S. Bony, 2013: What are climate models missing? Science, 340, 1053-1054, doi:10.1126/science.1237554.
- Stroeve, J. C., V. Kattsov, A. Barrett, M. Serreze, T. Pavlova, M. Holland, and W. N. Meier, 2012: Trends in Arctic sea ice extent from CMIP5, CMIP3 and observations. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **39**, doi:10.1029/2012GL052676.
- Stroeve, J. C., T. Markus, L. Boisvert, J. Miller, and A. Barrett, 2014: Changes in Arctic melt season and implications for sea ice loss. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **41**, 1216–1225, doi:10.1002/2013GL058951.
- Sun, L., C. Deser, and R. A. Tomas, 2015: Mechanisms of stratospheric and tropospheric circulation response to projected Arctic sea ice loss. J. Climate, **28**, 7824–7845, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0169.1.
- Sun, L., J. Perlwitz, and M. Hoerling, 2016: What caused the recent "Warm Arctic, Cold Continents" trend pattern in winter temperatures? *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **43**, 5345–5352, doi:10.1002/2016/GL069024.
- Tastula, E.-M., T. Vihma, E. L. Andreas, and B. Galperin, 2013: Validation of the diurnal cycles in atmospheric reanalyses over Antarctic sea ice. J. Geophys. Res. Atmos., **118**, 4194–4204, doi:10.1002/jgrd.50336.
- Taylor, P. C., B. M. Hegyi, and R. C. Boeke, 2017: The process of amplified Arctic warming: Influence on Arctic-Mid latitude connection in climate models? *Workshop on Arctic Change & Its Influence on Mid-latitude Climate and Weather*, Poster Presentation, https://usclivar.org/sites/default/files/meetings/2017/arctic-posters/Taylor-Patrick-2017-arctic.pdf.
- Taylor, P. C., B. M. Hegyi, R. C. Boeke, and L. N. Boisvert, 2018: On the increasing importance of air-sea exchanges in a thawing Arctic: A review. *Atmos.*, **9**, doi:10.3390/atmos9020041.
- Trenary, L., T. DelSole, M. K. Tippett, and B. Doty, 2016: Extreme eastern US winter of 2015 not symptomatic of climate change. *Bull. Amer. Meteor. Soc.*, **97**, 31–35, doi:10.1175/BAMS-D-16-0156.1.
- Uttal, T., and Coauthors, 2002: Surface heat budget of the Arctic Ocean. *Bull. Amer. Meteor. Soc.*, **83**, 255–275, doi:10.1175 /1520-0477(2002)083<0255:SHBOTA>2.3.CO;2.
- Vaganov, E. A., K. R. Briffa, N. M. Naurzbaev, F. H. Schweingruber, S. G. Shiyatov, and V. V. Shishov, 2000: Long-term climatic changes in the Arctic region of the Northern Hemisphere. *Doklady Earth Sci.*, **375**, 1314–1317.
- Vavrus, S. J, F. Wang, J. E. Martin, J. A. Francis, Y. Peings, and J. Cattiaux, 2017: Changes in North American atmospheric circulation and extreme weather: evidence of an Arctic connection. *J. Climate*, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-16-0762.1.
- Villamil-Otero, G. A., J. Zhang, J. He, and X. Zhang, 2018: Role of extratropical cyclones in the recently observed increase in poleward moisture transport into the Arctic Ocean, *Adv. Atmos. Sci.*, **35**, 85-94, doi:10.1007/s00376-017-7116-0.
- Walsh, J. E., W. L. Chapman, and F. Fetterer, 2015: Gridded monthly sea ice extent and concentration, 1850 onward, Version 1. NSIDC: National Snow and Ice Data Center, Boulder, Colorado, doi:10.7265/N5833PZ5. Date Accessed 30 March 2017.

- Wang, S.-Y., Y.-H. Lin, M.-Y. Lee, J.-H. Yoon, and J. D. D. Meyer, 2017: Accelerated increase in the Arctic tropospheric warming events surpassing stratospheric warming events during winter. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **44**, 3806–3815, doi:10.1002/2017GL073012.
- Wang, Y.-H., and G. Magnusdottir, 2012: The shift of the northern node of the NAO and cyclonic Rossby wave breaking. *J. Climate*, **25**, 7973–7982, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-11-00596.1.
- Wegmann, M., and Coauthors, 2015: Arctic moisture source for Eurasian snow cover variations in autumn. *Environ. Res. Lett.*, **10**, doi:10.1088/1748-9326/10/5/054015.
- Wegmann, M., Y. Orsolini, E. Dutra, O. Bulygina, A. Sterin, and S. Brönnimann, 2017: Eurasian snow depth in long-term climate reanalyses. *Cryosph.*, **11**, 923-935, doi:10.5194/tc-11-923-2017.
- Weiss, J., and D. Marsan, 2004: Scale properties of sea ice deformation and fracturing. *Comptes Rendus Phys.*, **5**, 735-751, doi:10.1016/j.crhy.2004.09.005.
- Wendisch, M., and Coauthors, 2017: Understanding causes and effects of rapid warming in the Arctic. *Eos*, **98**, doi:10.1029/2017EO064803.
- Wilks, D., 2006: *Statistical methods in the atmospheric sciences*. Academic Press, San Diego, California, 464 pp., ISBN:9780123850225.
- Woods, C., and R. Caballero, 2016: The role of moist intrusions in winter Arctic warming and sea ice decline. *J. Climate*, **29**, 4473–4485, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-15-0773.1.
- Woollings, T., A. Hannachi, and B. Hoskins, 2010: Variability of the North Atlantic eddy-driven jet stream. *Quart. J. Roy. Meteor. Soc.*, **136**, 856–868, doi:10.1002/qj.625.
- Wullschleger, S. D., L. D. Hinzman, and C. J. Wilson, 2011: Planning the next generation of Arctic ecosystem experiments, *Eos.*, **92**, 141-148, doi:10.1029/2011EO170006.
- Yang, W. and G. Magnusdottir, 2017: Springtime extreme moisture transport into the Arctic and its impact on sea ice concentration. J. Geophys. Res. Atmos., **122**, 5516-5329, doi:10.1002/2016JD026324.
- Yang, W. and G. Magnusdottir, 2018: Year-to-year variability in Arctic minimum sea ice extent and its preconditions in observations and the CESM Large Ensemble simulations. *Scien. Rep.*, submitted.
- Yin, J. H., 2005: A consistent poleward shift of the storm tracks in simulations of 21st century climate. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, 32, L18,701, doi:10.1029/2005GL023684.
- Yoo, C., S. Lee, and S. Feldstein, 2012a: Arctic response to an MJO-like tropical heating in an idealized GCM. *J. Atmos. Sci.*, **69**, 2379–2393, doi:10.1175/JAS-D-11-0261.1.
- Yoo, C., S. Lee, and S. B. Feldstein, 2012b: Mechanisms of Arctic surface air temperature change in response to the Madden-Julian Oscillation, *J. Climate*, **25**, 5777–5790, doi:10.1175/JCLI-D-11-00566.1.
- Yoo, C., S. B. Feldstein, and S. Lee, 2013: The prominence of a tropical convective signal in the wintertime Arctic temperature. *Atmos. Sci. Lett.*, **15**, 7–12, doi:10.1002/asl2.455.
- Zuo, J., H. L. Ren, B. Wu, and W. Li, 2016: Predictability of winter temperature in China from previous autumn Arctic sea ice. *Climate Dyn.*, **47**, 2331, doi:10.1007/s00382-015-2966-6.
- Zhang, J., S. T. Stegall, and X. Zhang, 2018: Wind-SST-sea ice relationship in the Chukchi-Beaufort seas during autumn. *Environ. Res. Lett.*, doi:10.1088/1748-9326/aa9adb.
- Zhang, X., M. Ikeda, and J. E. Walsh, 2003: Arctic sea-ice and freshwater changes driven by the atmospheric leading mode in a coupled sea ice-ocean model. *J. Climate*, **16**, 2159-2177, doi:10.1175/2758.1.
- Zhang, X. J. E. Walsh, J. Zhang, U. S. Bhatt, and M. Ikeda, 2004: Climatology and interannual variability of arctic cyclone activity: 1948-2002. J. Climate, **17**, 2300-2317. doi:10.1175/1520-0442(2004) 017<2300:CAIVOA>2.0.CO;2.
- Zhang, X., A. Sorteberg, J. Zhang, R. Gerdes, and J. C. Comiso, 2008: Recent radical shifts in atmospheric circulations and rapid changes in Arctic climate system. *Geophys. Res. Lett.*, **35**, doi:10.1029/2008GL035607.
- Zhang, X., J. He, J. Zhang, I. Polaykov, R. Gerdes, J. Inoue, and P. Wu, 2013: Enhanced poleward moisture transport and amplified the northern high-latitude wetting trend. *Nature Climate Change*, **3**, 47-51, doi:10.1038/nclimate1631.



usclivar.org/working-groups/arctic-midlatitude-working-group



US Climate Variability & Predictability Program 1201 New York Ave NW, Suite 400 Washington, DC 20005 www.usclivar.org uscpo@usclivar.org twitter.com/usclivar US CLIVAR acknowledges support from these US agencies:



This material was developed with federal support of NASA and NSF (AGS-1502208), NOAA (NA11OAR4310213), and DOE (DE-SC0016332). Any opinions, findings, conclusions, or recommendations expressed in this material are those of the authors and do not necessarily reflect the views of the sponsoring agencies.